Electrochemical detection of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in *katG* and *inhA* genes associated with isoniazid resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* 



# **Tooba Komal** Registration number: 00000329841

## ATTA-UR-RAHMAN SCHOOL OF APPLIED BIOSCIENCES NATIONAL UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCES AND TECHNOLOGY ISLAMABAD

November, 2022

Electrochemical detection of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in *katG* and *inhA* genes associated with isoniazid resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* 

Author

## Tooba Komal

Registration number:

00000329841

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of MS Industrial Biotechnology

Thesis Supervisor:

Dr. Shah Rukh Abbas

**Thesis Supervisor Signature:** 

Dr. Shah Rukh Abbas Tenured Associate Professor Deptt of Industrial Biotechnology Atta-ur-Rahman School of Applied Bioselences (ASAB), NUST Islamabao

# ATTA-UR-RAHMAN SCHOOL OF APPLIED BIOSCIENCES NATIONAL UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCES AND TECHNOLOGY ISLAMABAD

# THESIS ACCEPTANCE CERTIFICATE

Certified that final copy of MS/MPhil thesis written by Tooba Komal, Registration number: 00000329841 of ASAB has been vetted by undersigned, found complete in all aspects as per NUST Statutes/Regulations, is free of plagiarism, errors, and mistakes and is accepted as partial fulfillment for award of MS/MPhil degree. It is further certified that necessary amendments as pointed out by GEC members of the scholar have also been incorporated in the said thesis

| Supervisor signature with stamp: Dr. Shah Rukh Abbas<br>Supervisor Name: Dr. Shah Rukh Abbas |  |
|--|--|
| Date: 15.11.2022   |  |
| OD signature with stamp:<br>ate:   |  |
| ountersign by:   |  |
| ean/Principal signature:   |  |
| ate:   |  |

# National University of Sciences & Technology MS THESIS WORK

We hereby recommend that the dissertation prepared under our supervision by:

Name: Tooba Komal

Reg No. 00000329841

Titled: "Electrochemical detection of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in katG and inhA genes of isoniazid-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis" be accepted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the award of MS Degree in Industrial Biotechnology with ( A grade).

## Examination Committee Members

COUNTERSINGED

Dr. Ayeesha Mujeeb

Dr. Manzar Sohail

1.

2.

3. Dr. Abdur Rahim

Supervisor's Name: Shah Rukh Abbas

Head of Department: Dr. Amjad Ali

Signaturer Apash Mujel

Signature

pualions Signature:

Signature Date: 27-10-

Signature:

Date: 28-10-2072

Dr. Amjad All, PhD Head of Department (HoD) Industrial Biotechnology Atta-ur-Rahman School of Applied Biosciences (ASAB), NUST Islamabad

Dean/Principa en control di la fonsi al-I amind there in an (Abbell) A. Comments

Date: 01-11-2022

,

## **CERTIFICATE FOR PLAGIARISM**

It is to confirm that MS thesis entitled of, "Electrochemical detection of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in *katG* and *inhA* genes associated with isoniazid resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*" by **Tooba Komal**, Registration number: **00000329841** has been examined by me. I undertake that:

- The thesis has significant new work/knowledge as compared to already elsewhere. No sentence, table, equation, diagram, paragraph, or section has been copied verbatim from previous work except when placed under quotation marks and duly referenced.
- The work presented is original and own work of the author i.e., there is no plagiarism. No idea, results or words of others have been presented as authors own work
- 3. There is no fabrication of data or results such that the research is not accurately represented in the records. The thesis has been checked using Turnitin (a copy of the originality report attached and found within the limits as per HEC plagiarism policy and instructions issued from time to time.

Dr. Shah Rukh Abbas enured Associate Professor eptt of Industrial Biotechnology Atta-ur-Rahman School of Applied Biosciences (ASAB), NUST Islamabad

Dr. Shah Rukh Abbas, Associate Professor, ASAB, NUST

## Declaration

I certify that this research titled as "Electrochemical detection of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in *katG* and *inhA* genes associated with isoniazid resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*" is my own work. This work has not been presented elsewhere for assessment. The material obtained from other sources, has been properly acknowledged/referred.

Tooba Komal

# **Dedication**

I want to dedicate my thesis to my beloved parents, siblings and husband who have always been there for me throughout the degree.

## Acknowledgments

First and foremost, praise is to Allah Almighty, who is the most merciful and greatest creator of all known and unknown worlds. I would like to thank Allah Almighty who gave me the opportunity, strength and determination to complete my research work that would not have been possible otherwise.

My utmost gratitude for my supervisor, Dr. Shah Rukh Abbas, who mentored my project. I am thankful for her continuous support, advice, patient listening and understanding to give better suggestion and constructive criticism. I appreciate all her contributions including time, ideas and support.

I would like to thank all my lab fellows for continuous support and guidance throughout the research tenure.

## Tooba Komal

# **List of Figures**

| Figure 1. Electropolymerization of PPy on GCE  | . 33   |
|--|--|
| Figure 2. Electrodeposition of AuNPs on PPy-GCE  | . 34   |
| Figure 3. CV analysis of AuNPs-PPy-GCE (scan rate 100mVs <sup>-1</sup> )   | . 35   |
| Figure 4. DPV analysis of AuNPs-PPy GCE  | . 35   |
| Figure 5. CV analysis of AuNPs-PPy-GCE at different scan rates (mVs <sup>-1</sup> )  | . 36   |
| Figure 6. SEM images of (a,b) PPy-GCE and (c,d) AuNPs-PPy-GCE  | . 37   |
| Figure 7. EDX spectra of (a) PPy-GCE and (b) AuNPs-PPy-GCE   | . 38   |
| Figure 8. Raman spectra of PPy-GCE   | . 39   |
| Figure 9. Raman spectra of PPy-AuNPs-GCE   | . 40   |
| Figure 10. FTIR spectra of AuNPs-PPy-GCE   | . 41   |
| Figure 11. Probe crowding effect on the modified GCE   | . 42   |
| Figure 12. Surface blocking of ssDNA probe modified GCE  | . 43   |
| Figure 13. Sensitivity analysis on katG mutant oligonucleotide   | . 44   |
| Figure 14. Calibration curve of katG mutation detection in katG target DNA   |  |
| oligonucleotide (a) without logarithmic scale at x-axis (b) with logarithmic scale at x-a  | xis  |
|  |  |
|  | . 46   |
| Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide   | . 46<br>. 47   |
| Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide<br>Figure 16. katG Ser315Thr detection (WT probe)   | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47   |
| <ul><li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li><li>Figure 16. katG Ser315Thr detection (WT probe)</li><li>Figure 17. katG Ser315Thr mutation detection (MT probe)</li></ul>  | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48   |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 16. katG Ser315Thr detection (WT probe)</li> <li>Figure 17. katG Ser315Thr mutation detection (MT probe)</li> <li>Figure 18. Sensitivity analysis on mutant inhA oligonucleotide</li> </ul>  | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49   |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 16. katG Ser315Thr detection (WT probe)</li> <li>Figure 17. katG Ser315Thr mutation detection (MT probe)</li> <li>Figure 18. Sensitivity analysis on mutant inhA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 19. Calibration curve of inhA mutation detection in inhA target DNA</li> </ul>  | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49   |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 16. katG Ser315Thr detection (WT probe)</li> <li>Figure 17. katG Ser315Thr mutation detection (MT probe)</li> <li>Figure 18. Sensitivity analysis on mutant inhA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 19. Calibration curve of inhA mutation detection in inhA target DNA oligonucleotide (a) without logarithmic scale at x-axis (b) with logarithmic scale at x-axis</li> </ul>   | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49   |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 16. katG Ser315Thr detection (WT probe)</li> <li>Figure 17. katG Ser315Thr mutation detection (MT probe)</li> <li>Figure 18. Sensitivity analysis on mutant inhA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 19. Calibration curve of inhA mutation detection in inhA target DNA oligonucleotide (a) without logarithmic scale at x-axis (b) with logarithmic scale at x-axis</li> </ul>   | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49<br>. 49   |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 16. katG Ser315Thr detection (WT probe)</li> <li>Figure 17. katG Ser315Thr mutation detection (MT probe)</li> <li>Figure 18. Sensitivity analysis on mutant inhA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 19. Calibration curve of inhA mutation detection in inhA target DNA oligonucleotide (a) without logarithmic scale at x-axis (b) with logarithmic scale at x-a</li> <li>Figure 20. Specificity analysis for inhA oligonucleotide</li> </ul>  | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49<br>. 49<br>. xis<br>. 50<br>. 51                                |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li></ul>  | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49<br>. 49<br>. 50<br>. 51<br>. 52                                 |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li></ul>  | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49<br>. 50<br>. 51<br>. 52<br>. 52                                 |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li></ul>  | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49<br>. 50<br>. 51<br>. 52<br>. 52<br>. 52                         |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li></ul>  | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49<br>. 49<br>. 50<br>. 51<br>. 52<br>. 52<br>. 52<br>. 53<br>. 54 |
| <ul> <li>Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 16. katG Ser315Thr detection (WT probe)</li> <li>Figure 17. katG Ser315Thr mutation detection (MT probe)</li> <li>Figure 18. Sensitivity analysis on mutant inhA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 19. Calibration curve of inhA mutation detection in inhA target DNA</li> <li>oligonucleotide (a) without logarithmic scale at x-axis (b) with logarithmic scale at x-a</li> <li>Figure 20. Specificity analysis for inhA oligonucleotide</li> <li>Figure 21. inhA c-15t detection (WT probe)</li> <li>Figure 22. inhA c-15t detection (MT probe)</li> <li>Figure 23. katG Ser315Thr detection in MDR raw sputum samples (MT probe)</li> <li>Figure 24. Ser315Thr detection in MDR raw sputum samples (MT probe)</li> <li>Figure 25. inhA c-15t mutation detection in MDR raw sputum samples (MT probe)</li> </ul> | . 46<br>. 47<br>. 47<br>. 48<br>. 49<br>. 50<br>. 51<br>. 52<br>. 52<br>. 52<br>. 53<br>. 54<br>. 55 |

# Contents

| Abstract  | 1  |
|---|----|
| 1. Introduction   | 3  |
| 1.1 Tuberculosis  | 3  |
| 1.1 Drug-resistant TB                                     | 3  |
| 1.2 Isoniazid resistant Mtb                               | 3  |
| 1.3 TB diagnosis  | 4  |
| 1.4 Biosensors for TB detection                           | 4  |
| 1.5 Nanomaterials in biosensors                           | 6  |
| 2. Literature review                                      | 7  |
| 2.1 Glassy carbon electrode                               | 7  |
| 2.2 Conductive polymers                                   |    |
| 2.2.1 Polypyrrole (Ppy)                                   |    |
| 2.2.2 CPs and inorganic metal NPs                         |    |
| 2.2.3 CPs/GNPs nanocomposite                              |    |
| 2.3 Probe immobilization                                  | 11 |
| 2.3.1 Adsorption  |    |
| 2.3.2 Avidin- Biotin interaction                          |    |
| 2.3.3 Covalent bonding                                    |    |
| 2.4 Electrochemical detection of target DNA hybridization |    |
| 2.4.1 Labelled electrochemical detection                  |    |
| 2.4.2 Label-free electrochemical detection method         |    |
| 2.5 Transduction methods                                  |    |
| 2.5.1 Potentiometry                                       |    |

| 2.5.2 Amperometry  | 19 |
|--|----|
| 2.5.3 Conductometry                                      |    |
| 2.5.4 Impedancemetry                                     |    |
| 2.5.5 Voltammetry  |    |
| 2.6 Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) detection       |    |
| 2.6.1 SNP detection methods                              |    |
| 2.6.2 Electrochemical detection of SNPs                  |    |
| 2.6.3 SNPs and isoniazid resistance                      | 25 |
| 3. Study objectives                                      |    |
| 4. Material and methods                                  |    |
| 4.1 Experimental setup/chemicals                         |    |
| 4.2 Fabrication of the biosensor                         |    |
| 4.2.1 Cleaning and activation of GCE                     |    |
| 4.2.2 Surface modification of the GCE with nanocomposite |    |
| 4.2.3 Electrochemical analysis of the modified GCE       | 29 |
| 4.2.4 Morphological analysis of the modified GCE         | 29 |
| 4.2.5 Probe immobilization on modified GCE               | 30 |
| 4.2.6 Surface blocking                                   | 30 |
| 4.2.7 Target DNA hybridization                           | 30 |
| 4.4 SNP detection  |    |
| 4.5 Sensitivity and specificity analysis                 |    |
| 5. Results and Discussion                                | 33 |
| 5.1 Surface modification of GCE                          | 33 |
| 5.1.1 Electropolymerization of PPy                       | 33 |
| 5.1.2 Electrodeposition of gold nanoparticles            |    |

| 5.2 Electrochemical characterization of the modified GCE |    |
|--|----|
| Effect of scan rate on the modified GCE                  |    |
| 5.3 Morphological characterization of the modified GCE   |    |
| 5.3.1 Scanning electron microscopy analysis              |    |
| 5.3.2 Energy dispersive X-ray spectroscopy analysis      |    |
| 5.3.3 RAMAN spectroscopy analysis                        |    |
| 5.3.4 FTIR analysis                                      | 40 |
| 5.4 Probe immobilization and surface blocking            |    |
| 5.5 SNP detection with the fabricated biosensor          |    |
| 5.5.1 Electrochemical detection of katG gene mutation    |    |
| 5.5.2 Electrochemical detection of inhA gene mutation    |    |
| 5.6 Performance evaluation on MDR raw sputum samples     | 53 |
| 5.6.1 katG Ser315Thr detection in raw sputum samples     | 53 |
| 5.6.2 InhA c-15t detection in raw sputum samples         | 54 |
| 5.7 Reproducibility and stability of the biosensor       | 56 |
| 6. Conclusion  | 57 |
| References   | 57 |

## Abstract

Tuberculosis is amongst the top ten leading causes of death worldwide and despite medical advancements, is still a global concern. One of the main hurdles associated with the eradication of TB is the rise of new drug-resistant strains of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* (MTB), making the treatment less or completely ineffective. The cases of multidrugresistant TB (MDR-TB), that is resistant towards both of the first-line anti-TB drugs, rifampicin, and isoniazid, have increased to an alarming value over the years, resulting in a higher mortality rate. That is why, better point-of-care diagnostics are needed that can detect the bacteria as early as possible for the treatment to be effective. The staining and microscopic methods to detect MTB are very time-consuming, laborious, require a BSL facility, and have low sensitivity. PCR-based detection methods also require multiple steps to give results and are complex and expensive. For this purpose, biosensors, for instance, electrochemical biosensors, have become very popular because they offer inexpensive, rapid, real-time, and sensitive detection of the pathogen with minimal sample preparation. In this work, the electrochemical biosensor was fabricated by first modifying the surface of the glassy carbon electrode (GCE) with polypyrrole (PPy) and gold nanoparticles (AuNPs) and then immobilizing the thiolated ssDNA probes to the gold nanoparticles through chemisorption. The surface of ssDNA probe modified GCE was blocked using MCH and synthetic DNA oligonucleotides designed for *katG* and *inhA* genes to carry the specific SNP mutations Ser315Thr and c-15t respectfully, were given as targets. The change in current response was analyzed by differential pulse voltammetry at each DNA concentration. The developed biosensor was able to detect the SNPs at an even picomolar (pM) level of target DNA concentration and by plotting the relative change in current values against the concentration, the LOD of the biosensor for the detection of *katG* and *inhA* was calculated as 0.86 pM and 0.61pM respectfully. The performance of biosensor was also evaluated on MDR-TB raw sputum samples on which the biosensor was successful in the detection of the respective SNPs in both katG and inhA genes. The biosensor was also found to be highly specific towards the target depending upon the ssDNA immobilized probe. In the case of mutated (carrying the SNP) or non-complementary target DNA, the hybridization did not occur, as confirmed by the DPV response. This work highlighted an ultrasensitive biosensor that is able to detect SNPs associated with isoniazid resistance and has the potential to be shifted on to a portable chipbased biosensing system.

# **1. Introduction**

## **1.1 Tuberculosis**

Tuberculosis (TB), is an infection caused by the bacteria called *Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb)*. [1] *Mtb* usually affects the lungs and transmits through the respiratory tract in humans. [2] Despite the medical advancements, TB is still on the list of top 10 leading causes of death worldwide, making it a global concern. [3]

### **1.1 Drug-resistant TB**

This high mortality rate is associated with the emergence of drug-resistant tuberculosis, making the treatment less effective. [4] TB can be resistant towards one of the first line anti-TB drugs, which is termed as mono-resistance. When TB is resistant towards both of the first-line anti-TB drugs, rifampicin, and isoniazid, it is termed as multi-drug resistant TB (MDR-TB). Furthermore, extensively drug-resistant TB (XDR-TB) is resistant to fluoroquinolones and one of the second-line anti-TB injectable drugs. [5]

#### **1.2 Isoniazid resistant Mtb**

Isoniazid is one the most powerful anti-TB drugs that work through the inhibition of mycolic acids, a very important component of the cell wall of *Mtb*. [6] Isoniazid is a prodrug that need the catalase peroxidase enzyme encoded by the *katG* gene to convert into its active form. [7] After activation, isoniazid works by inhibiting the mycolic acid synthesis by NADH-dependent enoyl acyl carrier protein reductase, an enzyme encoded by *inhA* gene. [8] Mutations in the *katG* gene, especially *katG* S315T result in an ineffective enzyme-drug product which halts the antimicrobial activity of isoniazid causing high-level isoniazid resistance. [9] *inhA* mutations, most commonly found in the promoter region,

especially at -15 position are associated with low-level isoniazid resistance but combined with the mutations found in the coding region of the gene, they can cause high-level isoniazid resistance. [10], [11] *inhA* c-15t mutation results in overexpression of the gene causing the mycolic acids to overproduce which results in cell wall thickening of *Mtb* and increase the resistance towards isoniazid. [12] Among MDR-TB isolates, mutations in the *katG* gene occur in between 42-95% while *inhA* mutations occur in 43% and 10% of the total *Mtb* isolates have mutations in both of the genes. [13], [14]

## **1.3 TB diagnosis**

Regardless of the efforts made in this field, TB is still a global burden because of the lack of rapid, cost-effective, and accurate diagnostic methods that can detect the infection at an early stage with high accuracy so it can be treated on time. [15] The conventional methods for the detection of TB such as sputum smear microscopy, culture testing, and radiography imaging are very time-consuming with low sensitivity and specificity and they are not applicable for immunocompromised patients. Molecular assays such as GeneXpert and PCR-based techniques can detect the specific mutations in Mtb but are complex and timeconsuming. [16], [17] With the onset of new *Mtb*-resistant strains, it is crucial to design such diagnostic methods that can detect TB as early as possible and are simple to operate, efficient, and cost-effective because 98% of the TB cases occur in developing countries. [18]

#### **1.4 Biosensors for TB detection**

A biosensor uses a transducer to convert a biochemical reaction i.e binding of an analyte with its specific biorecognition element into a quantified electrical, optical, or thermal signal. [18] Biosensors are economical, user-friendly, and give results rapidly with single-

step detection. The biosensors used for TB detection are categorized into optical, mechanical, magnetic, and electrochemical biosensors. [19]

#### **1.4.1 Electrochemical biosensors**

For Mtb detection, electrochemical biosensors come always on the top because of the characteristics like high sensitivity, specificity, and low detection limits. Electrochemical biosensors have electrical transducers that generate the signal when the analyte binds to its bioreceptor at the electrode surface. They are further divided into potentiometric, amperometric, impedimetric, and conductometric based on the parameter that changes post-binding the target analyte. [19], [20] The transducing system of electrochemical biosensors consists of 2 or 3 electrodes: a working electrode, usually glassy carbon or gold electrode; a reference electrode; usually silver with silver coated (Ag/AgCl) electrode, and finally a counter electrode, usually platinum wire to complete the circuit. [21] Working electrodes can be of different categories depending on the target to be detected, they can be glassy carbon electrodes, screen printed electrodes, indium tin oxide electrodes, or gold electrodes. [22], [23]

#### 1.4.2 DNA-based electrochemical biosensors

Nucleic acids, DNA and RNA play a pivotal role in body functioning. The smallest change in the expression of nucleic acids can cause deadly diseases. [24] Therefore, devices that are sensitive enough to detect the trace values of nucleic acids in minimum time are required. Especially for third-world countries, these kinds of sensors can help detect TB early on time and they are also inexpensive and easy to operate. [25] These biosensors consist of a specific receptor for the analyte, a transducer, and a computer for data analysis. In this case, receptors can be single-stranded DNA (ssDNA probes), DNA analogs (LNA), or peptide nucleic acids (PNA) immobilized on the electrode (transducer) surface. [26] When target DNA binds with its receptor, the transducer generates an electrical signal which is then analyzed by the data analysis system and displayed on the computer in a quantified manner.

## 1.5 Nanomaterials in biosensors

Nanomaterials are substances that are made of nanoparticles with a size of less than 100nm in one or more dimensions. [27] In the biosensing world, nanomaterials have many applications as transducers, especially in electrochemical biosensors. Nanomaterials can be engineered according to the application, and have characteristics like high conductivity, ability to increase the surface to volume ratio, mechanical strength, biocompatibility, and electrocatalytic properties; making them an excellent material that can enhance the sensitivity and specificity of the biosensor. [28] In an electrochemical biosensing system, the working electrode can be modified with the nanoparticles such as copper (Cu), nickel (Ni), gold (Au), or silver (Ag) nanoparticles. [29] Carbon-based nanomaterials such as nanotubes, nanofibers, conducting polymers, graphene, and its derivatives are usually used in DNA-based electrochemical biosensors because of their high biocompatibility, electrochemical properties, and the ability to work with low sample concentrations, which makes them ideal for point of care (POC) analysis. [30]

# 2. Literature review

## 2.1 Glassy carbon electrode

Glassy carbon (GC) is a non-graphitic form of carbon that consists of discrete ribbon-like fragments of fullerene-like carbon planes. It is synthesized at temperatures higher than 2000°C, and depending on the temperature, the microstructure of glassy carbon differs. The surface of GC can be seen as a stack of graphite-like molecules or sometimes graphite crystals, forming a dense carbon-plane network. [31] The characteristics like inertness, impermeability, hardness and especially high electrical conductivity make GC an outstanding electrode for electrochemical analysis. [32], [33] For an electrochemical biosensing platform, a suitable working electrode is required. Glassy carbon electrode (GCE) has many electrochemical properties and has the ability to perform under a wide potential range. [34] The surface of GCE is conductive but the electron transfer rate is slow which is insufficient to make ultrasensitive biosensors. So, the GCE surface can be modified with carbon nanotubes, polymeric films, or metal nanoparticles to enhance their conductivity by various chemical, physical and electrochemical methods. [35]

GCE needs to be polished and activated before any electrochemical analysis. For the polishing purpose, alumina slurry with particle size 0.05um is the most preferable. To further enhance the smoothness of the electrode surface, alumina slurry of an even lesser particle size such as 0.007um can be used. The diamond slurry is used in cases where GCE is still not activated after polishing with alumina slurry. For this purpose, diamond slurry with particle size 0.25m is preferred, followed by alumina polishing steps. [36] After polishing, GCE is then activated by running multiple cycles of cyclic voltammetry in the

electrolyte solution. The peak potential and current for the specific redox-couple show the extent of GCE activation. [37]

Plenty of research has been published on the modification of GCEs with nanomaterials to enhance their performance which results in increased conductance, surface area, sensitivity, and biocompatibility. Since the emergence of nanomaterials in biosensing applications, GCEs have been modified with carbon nanotubes such as single-walled or multi walled carbon nanotubes. [38]; graphene and its derivatives [39]; metal nanoparticles [40]; and conductive polymers. [41] Research has also been conducted on GCE-based biosensors for the detection of TB which are highly sensitive with very low detection limits. [42], [43], [44]

## 2.2 Conductive polymers

Conductive polymers (CPs) are electrochemically active polymers with an expanded  $\pi$ orbital that allows the electrons to move between the ends of a polymer. [45] They are
organic in nature; have excellent electrochemical properties such as high conductance and
low ionization potential; biocompatibility; and high flexibility which makes them suitable
for the designing and synthesis of electrochemical biosensors. [46] A number of CPs have
been used in the biosensing applications such as polyacetylene, polythiophene,
polythionine, polythiophene, polyfluorene, polyethylene deoxy thiophene, polynapthaline,
polyaniline, and polypyrrole. [47]

## 2.2.1 Polypyrrole (Ppy)

Ppy is considered as the most studied conductive polymer due to its versatile properties such as high conductance, charge storage, ion exchange, electrochemical polarization, redox activity, [48],[49],[50] anti-corrosive nature, [51] and the ability to act as a substrate for gases, proteins, and DNA. [52] These properties depend highly on the dopant used and the method by which PPy is made. [53] Polypyrrole can be synthesized by the polymerization of pyrrole monomer which can be done by chemical methods such as using oxidizing agents; [54] light-induced method [55] and the electrochemical method. [56] Chemical synthesis is generally used when a bulk amount of PPy is required, moreover, PPy synthesized by this method cannot be deposited on solid surfaces by solvent evaporation because it is almost insoluble in most the solvents leaving behind the colloidal particles instead of a film. [57]

For the fabrication of electrochemical biosensors, pyrrole should be synthesized by electrochemical polymerization which can be done by applying constant potential, constant current, cyclic voltammetry, or potential pulse technique. [58] Electropolymerization of Ppy allows thin films to be deposited on the electrode surface, and the thickness and morphological characteristics of the layer can be tailored depending on the potential and current applied to the system. [59] PPy is mostly electropolymerized using water as a solvent because neutral pH is required for the entrapment of DNA, proteins, and organic molecules on Ppy substrate. [60] It is extensively used for the development of biosensors because of their properties such as biocompatibility, ability to transduce the signal upon interaction with the analyte, easy synthesis, and the ability to protect the electrode surface. [61] That is why this polymer has now become a major tool for nanotechnological and biosensing applications. [62]

## 2.2.2 CPs and inorganic metal NPs

Nanocomposites are now being used in the fabrication of electrochemical biosensors that work by enhancing the overall sensitivity and limit of detection of the biosensor. Metal nanoparticles (NPs) have been used widely for this purpose due to their properties such as high surface area, small size, ability to adsorb biomolecules, surface functionalization, and electrochemical properties. That is why metal NPs combined with conducting polymers increase the electrochemical performance of the biosensor by enhancing the electrocatalytic activity. [63]

## 2.2.3 CPs/GNPs nanocomposite

Gold nanoparticles are frequently used with conducting polymers because they enhance the biocompatibility and surface area for the biomolecules to attach due to their unique nanostructures. These nanocomposites have many applications in the sensors field, such as for the detection of heavy metals, ammonia, hydrogen peroxide, glucose, dopamine, uric acid, ascorbic acid, and much more. GNPs/NPs nanocomposites can be synthesized by various methods such as chemical, thermal, spin coating, and the electrochemical method. The best way to deposit GNPs on polymer film is the electrochemical method, in which polymer film acts as a matrix for the GNPs to attach and grow during the process. [64] After deposition, these composites can be characterized by electrochemical techniques or morphologically by scanning electron microscopy (SEM), fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR), surface-enhanced raman spectroscopy (SERS) etc.

Electrochemical biosensors have been developed using these kinds of nanocomposites. Li et al. fabricated a biosensor for the sensitive detection of hydroxylamine using PPy/GNPs as a nanocomposite. This biosensor showed increase in the electron transfer rate due to the

synergistic effect of GNPs on Ppy matrix on the surface of the GCE. Chronoamperometry was used as the detection technique to determine the change in the electron transfer, diffusion coefficient, and catalytic rate constant. [65] Another biosensor was developed for the detection of lorazepam with a very low detection limit using Ppy-GNPs on a graphite electrode. It was observed that GNPs enhanced the charge transfer of ferro/ferri redox couple of the electrolyte. [66] Khoder R, Korri-Youssoufi H. developed a biosensor by using polypyrrole nanowires functionalized with PAMAM dendrimers for the sensitive detection of TB. The nanocomposite was found to be highly conductive which overall enhanced the charge transfer rate. [67] Another TB biosensor was developed by Prabhakar N, Singh H, Malhotra BD by using Ppy and polyvinyl sulfonate polymer films as a nanocomposite deposited on indium tin oxide glass (ITO) glass. This biosensor gave positive results on serum samples and was found to be reusable up to 8-9 times. [68]

## 2.3 Probe immobilization

DNA probe immobilization on the working electrode such as GCE, is a very crucial step in the development of a DNA-based electrochemical biosensor. It is necessary to minimize the non-specific binding of the DNA probes on the electrode surface to ensure their reactivity, orientation, and stability. [47] This highly depends on the immobilization technique used, which can overall increase the sensitivity and specificity of the biosensor. For electrochemical biosensing applications, there are many methods that can be used to immobilize the DNA probe on the surface of the electrode such as physical adsorption, avidin-biotin interaction, and covalent bonding. [69]

#### 2.3.1 Adsorption

Adsorption is the easiest and simple technique for probe immobilization because it does not require harsh chemicals or modification of the DNA probes with functional groups. [70] The principle behind this technique is the electrostatic attraction between the negative charge of phosphate groups in DNA and the positive charge of the conductive films deposited on the electrode surface. [71] Cationic CPs films act as a biocompatible matrix for DNA probes to bind via electrostatic attraction and result in high-density probe immobilization on the electrode surface. Electrochemical biosensors have been developed using polyaniline (PANI), polypyrrole (Ppy), poly-L lysine (PLL), and polyethyleneimine as an immobilization matrix to physically adsorb DNA probes. [69] Although this technique is easy, chemical-free, and rapid there are some limitations associated with it such as non-homogeneous distribution and disorientation of the adsorbed DNA probes on the electrode surface which can decrease the sensitivity of the biosensor. Moreover, any change in the external conditions such as pH of the buffer, temperature, and external potential can cause the desorption of DNA probes. [72]

## 2.3.2 Avidin- Biotin interaction

Avidin/Streptavidin- Biotin complex is another non-covalent method to immobilize the DNA probes. Biotin is a small molecule that has a strong affinity towards avidin and streptavidin because these proteins provide 4 binding sites for biotin to attach. It is a non-covalent interaction but is strong enough to be unaffected by pH, temperature, buffers, and detergents. [73] This is done by functionalizing the DNA probes with biotin either on the 3' or the 5' end and depositing the avidin/streptavidin layer on the electrode surface with CPs, carbon nanotubes, or any other organic film. Avidin/streptavidin can be layered on

the electrode surface via the coupling reaction of hydroxysuccinimide and 1-ethyl-3-(3dimethylaminopropyl) carbodiimide; (NHS/EDC), before exposing it to the biotinylated probes. [74] Besides the most commonly used NHS/EDC reaction, avidin/streptavidin interaction can be developed by using avidin as a bridge between biotinylated DNA probes and the electrode surface functionalized with biotin-polymer films such as Ppy or polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS). Biotin can be electrochemically deposited on the electrode surface by applying a certain potential in the biotin-CPs solution. Electrochemical biosensors have also been developed by using fluorescently labeled avidin/streptavidinbiotin to visualize the hybridization of DNA probes with the target DNA. [75],[76],[77]

#### 2.3.3 Covalent bonding

Covalent bonding is considered the best method to immobilize DNA probes because it provides good biocompatibility, stability, and flexibility which increases the sensitivity of the biosensor. Moreover, by using this technique, the orientation of DNA probes on the surface of working electrode is predetermined on the bases of the modified end of the probe which will form the covalent link. [78],[79] This is done by functionalizing the DNA probes with thiol (-SH) or amine (NH<sub>2</sub>) groups at 3' or 5' ends which form the covalent bond with the metal surface or with the functional groups deposited on the electrode. Covalent linkage via EDC/NHS and chemisorption are the most commonly used methods for probe immobilization. NH<sub>2</sub> terminated DNA probes can bind covalently with carboxyl, epoxy, sulfonic, aldehyde, and thiocyanate functional groups deposited on the electrode surface. [69] The covalent bond between the carboxyl and amino group can be generated by using NHS/EDC which works by activating the carboxyl group to O-acylisourea, an intermediate that immediately binds with the NH<sub>2</sub> group. [80] Chemisorption is the most frequently used method for the development of electrochemical DNA biosensors because this method allows DNA probes to form a stable, reproducible, and homogeneous layer on the electrode surface. The main principle behind chemisorption is the high affinity of thiol towards gold (Au) to form a strong covalent bond (Au-S). For this purpose, single-stranded DNA (ssDNA) probes are functionalized with the thiol group, usually at the 5' end, and are immobilized on the gold-coated electrode. [80], [81] This is done by pipetting the thiolated probes onto the gold electrode or gold nanoparticles (AuNPs)) coated electrode and then incubate it for 24 hours to form a stable covalent bond. [82] To further increase the non-specific binding, blocking agents such as mercaptohexanol, a short chain thiol, can be used which acts as a spacer between the DNA probes to enhance the target DNA hybridization rate. [83]

It has been reported that the chemisorption of DNA probes on AuNPs coated electrodes increase the surface area and the no. of sites for the attachment of thiolated probes by forming Au-S bonds. AuNPs have been combined with polymers and carbon nanotubes to form various nanocomposites which act as an immobilization matrix for DNA probes to bind. [84],[85] Wang et al. fabricated an ultrasensitive biosensor with graphene oxide sheets and gold nanoparticles decorated which enhanced the surface area of the electrode. (81) Huang et al. deposited AuNPs and graphene simultaneously on the electrode surface in a single step by making a suspension of gold salt and graphene. [85] Spain el al. modified the gold electrode with PANI and AuNPs nanocomposite to form a biocompatible matrix for DNA probes to attach. The biosensor was reported to be ultrasensitive and specific towards horse radish peroxidase (HRP) labeled target DNA for the detection of *Staphylococcus aureus*. [86]

## 2.4 Electrochemical detection of target DNA hybridization

#### 2.4.1 Labelled electrochemical detection

Label-based electrochemical detection is an indirect method to determine the hybridization events of the biosensing system by generating an electrochemical signal that can be transduced and displayed. [69]

#### 2.4.1.1 Redox active indicator-based detection

Using a redox-active indicator is the most common and conventional method for the development of electrochemical DNA biosensors. This is done by soaking the DNA-modified electrode in the redox-active indicator solution for the interaction between DNA and the redox-active molecule to happen. A good quantity of redox indicator must accumulate on the DNA surface, to generate a significant electrochemical signal. The redox indicator has different affinities towards the ssDNA and dsDNA, resulting in a detectable change in the signal before and after the hybridization of the target DNA. [87] There are multiple ways by which the molecules of redox indicator can bind to the DNA such as intercalation binding, electrostatic interaction, groves binding, or affinity binding towards specific DNA sequences. [88] Several kinds of redox indicators have been used in the biosensing applications such as organic dyes, metal complexes, or anticancer drugs. Some limitations associated with this technique are chemical instability, toxicity, and the complexity of most of the redox-active molecules. [69]

#### 2.4.1.2 Enzyme-based detection

Enzyme-based detection methods rely on the redox-active enzymes that have been utilized as a label to generate an electrochemical signal with high sensitivity. The principle behind this technique is the high affinity of redox-active enzymes to bind with DNA via avidinbiotin/streptavidin interaction, anti-antibody interaction, or some other covalent bonding method. Redox-active enzymes such as horseradish peroxidase, [89], [90] glucose oxidase, [91] and alkaline phosphate [92] have already been used to utilize in biosensing applications. The sandwich hybridization technique in which the target DNA binds with both the immobilized probe and the enzyme reporter probe is the most common approach in the enzyme-based detection method. [93] Electrochemical signals are generated when the reporter redox-active enzyme catalyzes into electro-active products when target DNA is given. In contrast, when target DNA is not present, there will be no conversion of electroactive substrates into products and due to their low level of localization on the electrode surface, the electrochemical signal would be suppressed. [69] Although this technique is biocompatible and very sensitive the high cost of enzymes and their optimization in electrochemical biosensing systems are some major drawbacks.

#### 2.4.1.3 Nanoparticles based detection

Nanoparticles label-based electrochemical detection is utilized by direct oxidation of nanoparticles on the electrode surface or by the oxidative treatment to dissolve the label nanoparticles using voltammetric techniques such as anodic stripping voltammetry (ASV). Au and silver (Ag), and magnetic nanoparticles are mostly used as a label in electrochemical detection systems. [94],[95] Like other label-based detection methods, this method has also some drawbacks such as multiple-step assays, reproducibility issues, and the influence of environmental conditions. [69]

### **2.4.2 Label free electrochemical detection**

Label-free electrochemical detection is based on the electrochemical properties of DNA bases, which were discovered by Palacek and his group members. [96] They found out that the DNA bases undergo oxidation and reduction reactions when a certain voltage is applied. It was discovered that guanine and adenine are more electroactive than cytosine and thymine which makes the former easily adsorb and oxidized on the working electrode surface. [97] The change in oxidation/reduction peaks of adenine and guanine before and after the hybridization of the target DNA has been implied for the development of electrochemical DNA biosensors. The principle behind label-free detection is the interaction of adenine and guanine of the DNA probe with their complementary bases, cytosine, and thymine of the target DNA. When target DNA is not present, adenine and guanine go through redox reactions to generate a maximum current peak. In contrast, when the DNA target binds to the probe DNA immobilized on the surface of the electrode, there will be fewer purines available to undergo a redox reaction after hybridization, so the current peak will decrease. The difference in the current peaks is significant enough to determine the hybridization events which can be done by many voltammetry techniques. [98],[99]

Jalit et al. developed a biosensor by first immobilizing the DNA probe on the CNTs modified GCE, and then soaking the modified electrode in PBS buffer solution containing the target DNA. The hybridization was determined by adsorptive stripping voltammetry (AdSV) by checking the guanine oxidation peak which drastically decreased after target DNA hybridization. [100] The electron transfer rate between guanine molecules of DNA and the electrode surface is low especially when a very small concentration of DNA is to

be detected. Redox mediators, for instance, tris ruthenium  $Ru(bpy)^{2}{}_{3}^{+}$  can be used for the enhancement of electron transfer rate between guanine and the working electrode. When a certain potential is applied,  $Ru(bpy)^{2}{}_{3}^{+}$  is first oxidized into  $Ru(bpy)^{3}{}_{3}^{+}$  and then again reduced back to  $Ru(bpy)^{2}{}_{3}^{+}$  before the next oxidation, making an electrocatalytic redox cycle. The target DNA concentration can be determined by analyzing the difference in the oxidation peaks of  $Ru(bpy)^{2}{}_{3}^{+}$  which tells the remaining guanine left for the electrocatalytic reaction. [101], [102] Another redox mediator,  $Fe(CN)_{6}^{-3/4-}$  works on the principle of electrostatic repulsion. In the case of a bare electrode or the electrode modified with a nanocomposite, the current signal is high. It decreases with the immobilization of ssDNA probes on the electrode surface and gradually decreases even more when target DNA is hybridized because of the repulsion caused between negatively charged DNA and  $Fe(CN)_{6}^{3/4-}$ . [103] Label-free electrochemical detection offers many advantages as compared to label-based detection, such as simplicity in procedure, rapid hybridization, low cost, and elimination of the need for expensive and toxic labels.

## **2.5 Transduction methods**

In label-free biosensors, when analyte binds with its biorecognition molecule immobilized on electrode surface, it generates an electrical signal to be analyzed and the intensity of this signal determines the sensitivity of the biosensor. [104] The electrochemical signal generated by this reaction could be a change in the current, resistivity, voltage, or impedance as compared to bare electrode, which leads to the development of many different types of electrochemical biosensors.

## **2.5.1 Potentiometry**

Potentiometric biosensors are based on the difference in the potential between the reference electrode and the working electrode coated with an immobilized bioreceptor and a CP-based nanocomposite using an impedance voltmeter. When the analyte binds to the biorecognition molecule, change in the number of protons or other ions in the solution occurs, which then leads to the generation of an analytical signal by which the concentration of the target analyte can be determined. Potentiometric techniques are usually implied to fabricate enzyme-based biosensors, in which the captured enzyme is incorporated in the CP film on the electrode which leads to the production of protons when it converts the target molecule into certain products through a catalytic reaction. [104] One such example of this kind of biosensor is the urea enzymatic biosensor, in which the urease enzyme immobilized on a CP-modified electrode converts it into ammonia, carbon dioxide, and protons increasing the pH which is then detected by the potentiometric biosensor.

## 2.5.2 Amperometry

In amperometric biosensors, the change in the current produced by oxidation and reduction of the target analyte at a constant applied potential between reference and the modified electrode is detected which is then transformed into quantitative analytical data. One such example of an amperometric biosensor is the first and simplest form of an oxygen biosensor which was able to tell the concentration of oxygen by the change in current at the applied potential of -0.6V at the platinum working electrode vs Ag/AgCl reference electrode. [105] Nowadays, glucose biosensors are widely used which are based on amperometric techniques. These biosensors detect the concentration of glucose based on the amount of hydrogen peroxide generated as a product of glucose when glucose is catalyzed by the immobilized glucose oxidase enzyme into gluconolactone and hydrogen peroxide. [106]

## **2.5.3 Conductometry**

Conductometric biosensors are based on the change in electrical conductivity or resistivity with or without target analyte between the modified working and the reference electrode at an applied potential. The nanocomposite or conducting polymer used to modify the working electrode should be very conductive when the target analyte binds (doping) and neutral in the absence of the analyte (dedoping). [104] The sensitivity of these conductometric biosensors is also dependent on the morphology of the conducting polymer used as an immobilization matrix because the charges on polymer molecules should be exposed to the target analyte for the interaction to occur and the change in conductivity could be measured. However, the selectivity of these biosensors is low because the conductivity signal is highly influenced by the experimental conditions. For example, glucose biosensor was developed by Forzani et al. in which glucose oxidase was immobilized in PANI matrix and after the exposure to glucose, the enzyme got reduced followed by oxidation to produce hydrogen peroxide. The hydrogen peroxide produced as a result further oxidized the PANI composite, resulting in a change in conductivity by which the concentration of glucose can be determined. [107]

## 2.5.4 Impedancemetry

Impedimetric biosensors are based on electrochemical impedance spectroscopy, which is an electrochemical technique used to analyze binding events of nucleic acids, antibodies, proteins, and even whole cells. [108] Most of the impedimetric biosensors are immunosensors which are based on the relative change in impedance or electron transfer when an antigen binds with its receptor antibody which has been immobilized on the electrode by covalent attachment. [109], [110] These biosensors allow the label-free detection of biomolecules and are low cost, easy to use, and portable.

## 2.5.5 Voltammetry

The voltammetric electrochemical biosensors generates the signal by analyzing the change in current response prior and after target DNA hybridization when a range of sweeping potential is applied to the electrochemical setup. This change in the current peak can be analyzed by many voltammetric techniques that can be cyclic voltammetry, differential pulse voltammetry or square-wave voltammetry, by which the concentration of the analyte can be determined. [111]–[113] The quality of the analyte can be checked by monitoring the potential at which the current peak is occurring and the quantity of the analyte by monitoring the intensity of the peak current. This method has been utilized for the development of label-free biosensors to detect bacterial and viral analytes with a very low limit of detection (LOD). Ferri/ferrocene redox couple is usually used as a redox probe for these techniques to determine the change in current at a given potential before and after the binding of the analyte. [114] Many voltammetric electrochemical biosensors have been developed to detect different kinds of bacteria and viruses because of their ease of instrumentation, user-friendliness, and low cost.

#### 2.5.5.1 Cyclic voltammetry

CV is an electrochemical technique in which a linearly sweeping potential is applied to the system and the change in current is monitored. When the applied potential reaches its maximum point, the electrode polarization changes and makes the redox reaction reversible. The potentiostat then compares the polarization points of working vs the reference

electrode. The data is displayed in the form of a voltammogram whose shape is dependent on the redox system in use. [114] When a potential is applied to the electrochemical system, it causes the diffusion of ions in the electrolyte solution and the analyte molecules attach to the electrode surface. After the analyte or DNA hybridize with its probe immobilized on the working electrode, there will be lesser ions reaching the electrode surface as compared to before and this decrease in current is measured by the peak potential (Ep) and the peak current (Ip) values in the voltammogram. [115], [116]

#### 2.5.5.2 Differential pulse voltammetry

DPV works by eliminating the capacitive current and only displays the faradic current passing through the working electrode. In this technique, the potential is applied in the series of pulses at the working electrode, and with each pulse, the potential is shifted towards a more positive value at the cathodic part and a more negative value at the anodic part. By monitoring the change in the values of the current peaks before and after hybridization, the concentration of the target analyte can be determined. As target analyte concentration increases, the current signal decreases gradually, because of the hindrance in the diffusion of ions to the electrode surface. [114] DPV technique can be used in studying drug-DNA interactions or detecting DNA damage. DPV technique has been proven very useful in the fabrication of electrochemical biosensors for the sensitive detection of bacteria such as E.coli [117], salmonella [118], enterobacteriaceae [119], and viruses such as ebola virus [120] human cytomegalovirus [121], dengue virus [122], hepatitis B virus [123] and avian influenza A virus [124]. Electrochemical biosensors that are based on DPV for the detection of Mtb have also been developed. Chen et al. developed a biosensor using polyaniline and carbon nanotubes as a nanohybrid with enzyme based detection signal

using DPV technique. The biosensor was tested on clinical samples and proved to be ultrasensitive with very low LOD. [125] Another biosensor to detect mycobacterium tuberculosis was developed by Rizi et al. in which Ppy and MWCNTs were used as a matrix to immobilize hydroxyapatite nanoparticles (HAPNPs) and the probe DNA. The hybridization events were monitored by the DPV technique which proved the low sensitivity and limit of detection of the biosensor. [126]

## 2.6 Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) detection

SNP is defined by a single mismatch in the complementarity of the DNA bases in a gene or chromosome by insertion, deletion, or inversion. SNP mutations are of significant importance because of their impeccable impact on the health and performance of an organism. [127] SNPs serve as biomarkers for the detection of diseases such as cancer and many genetic disorders. In bacteria and viruses, SNPs play a huge role in antibiotic and multidrug resistance which makes bacterial and viral infections harder to treat and creates the hustle of always working on a better drug that can kill the resistant strains always remains. [128]

#### 2.6.1 SNP detection methods

The current methods to detect SNPs are DNA sequencing and genotyping methods using enzymes such as DNA ligase, DNA polymerase, and nucleases. But these methods are quite expensive and laborious. [127] Some enzyme-free SNPs detection methods are based on fluorescence microscopy which uses the labeled probe to hybridize with target DNA and monitor the hybridization events. There are many limitations associated with this method such as the difficulty in the detection of an SNP due to the cross-hybridization of probes which reduces the overall specificity and reliability of the procedure. Moreover, fluorescence-based detection requires laser scanners or fluorimeters for the analysis of the signal along with the advanced design of probes makes them very expensive to be operated in a laboratory setting. [129] Field effect transistor (FET) biosensors are also gaining interest in the electrical detection of SNP mutations. This method can increase the sensitivity and makes the limit of detection lower to femtomolar level but the fabrication procedure of these biosensors and the formation of a complex array of nanowires and nanotubes are unreliable and also very costly. [130]

## 2.6.2 Electrochemical detection of SNPs

The label-free electrochemical detection of SNPs using voltammetric techniques CV and DPV offers many advantages over the classical techniques such as low-cost, simple fabrication method, and user-friendliness. In this method, DNA probes are immobilized on electrode modified with the nanocomposite and after the target DNA is hybridized, the change in current is measured by voltammetric techniques. Many biosensors have been developed that can precisely detect SNPs with high sensitivity and specificity and low limit of detection. Yuhua hu and Xueqin Xu developed a biosensor for Bacillus subtilis to detect the SNP, double mismatch, and non-complementary mismatch DNA in the hypervarient region of the 16S rDNA region with a limit of detection of femtomolar. [131] Ruijiang Liu and Shuai Pan developed a magnetic-induced label-free biosensor using peptide nucleic acids and Fe<sub>3</sub>O<sub>4</sub>/Fe<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> with Au as a nanocomposite to detect SNP in the CYP2C9\*3 gene. [132]
#### 2.6.3 SNPs associated with isoniazid resistance

Ser315Thr mutation in *katG* gene and c-15t mutation in *inhA* gene are the most common single nucleotide mismatches associated with isoniazid resistance in Mtb. Both of these mutations result in the thickness of the cell wall of Mtb by increasing the production of mycolic acids, leading to isoniazid resistance. Due to the high-frequency rate of these mutations, they are of major interest for the fabrication of label-free electrochemical DNA biosensors to detect MDR-TB. (6) Pakapreud Khumwan fabricated a biosensor using graphene electrodes to electrochemically detect katG S315T mutation that can identify the single nucleotide mismatch by loop-mediated isothermal amplification. [133]

# 3. Study objectives

The objectives behind this study were:

- To develop a conductive transducing film which can act as an immobilization matrix to entrap DNA probes.
- To develop a biosensor that is highly sensitive and specific towards the target complementary *katG* and *inhA* mutant oligonucleotides.
- The electrochemical detection of SNPs in mutant *katG* and *inhA* synthetic DNA oligonucleotides.
- > The electrochemical detection of SNPs in MDR-TB raw sputum samples.

# 4. Material and methods

# 4.1 Experimental setup/chemicals

For the electrochemical setup, Gamry interface 1010B was used. The working, glassy carbon electrode was purchased form Gamry. Potassium ferricyanide  $K_3[Fe(CN)_6]$ , potassium chloride (KCL), pyrrole solution, gold salt (HAuCl<sub>4</sub>), mercaptohexanol (MCH), and TE buffer were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich and stored at their required conditions and used without any further purification or treatment. The DNA probes and synthetic DNA target oligonucleotides for both the genes, *katG* and *inhA* were ordered from Macrogen and stored at -20°C temperature until use.

| Table 1. | List o | f thiolated | ssDNA | probes |
|----------|--------|-------------|-------|--------|
|----------|--------|-------------|-------|--------|

| katG         |              | inhA                           |                          |
|--------------|--------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------|
| WT probe     | MT probe     | WT probe                       | MT probe                 |
| 5'TCACCAGCGG | 5'TCACCACCGG | 5'CGGCGAGA <mark>C</mark> GATA | 5'CGGCGAGA <b>T</b> GATA |
| CATCGAG 3'   | CATCGAG 3'   | GGTTGTCGG 3'                   | GGTTGTCGG 3'             |

**Table 2.** List of synthetic DNA target oligonucleotides

| katG                                    | inhA                           |
|---|--------------------------------|
| 3'ATTCCTGCGCTAGTGG <b>TCG</b> CCGTAGCTC | 3'CGGGCCGGCGCCGCTCTGCTATCCAACA |
| CAGCATACCTGC 5'                         | GCCCCGGTTTGG 5'                |

## 4.2 Fabrication of the biosensor

## 4.2.1 Cleaning and activation of GCE

The GCE was polished by using a slurry of 0.05um alumina, mixed with high purity deionized water, and poured onto a clean glass plate covered with a cotton pad. The GCE was rubbed against the clean pad in the form of pattern 8 for a minute or two. After polishing, the GCE was washed with deionized water and then cleaned with soft and clean tissue paper. For the activation of the GCE surface, the electrolyte solution consisting of 5mM K<sub>3</sub>[Fe(CN)<sub>6</sub>] and 0.1M KCl was used to run cyclic voltammetry several times.

## 4.2.2 Surface modification of the GCE with nanocomposite

Cyclic voltammetry was used for the electropolymerization of Ppy on the electrode surface which acts as an immobilization matrix for AuNPs to attach. AuNPs were then electrodeposited on the Ppy-modified electrode using CV under the experimental conditions described in table 3. The solution composition of the components of nanocomposite is mentioned in table 4.

| Table 3. Solution concentrations of the nanocomposit | ite |
|--|-----|
|--|-----|

|      | Molar                  | Supporting        | Solvent       |  |
|------|------------------------|-------------------|---------------|--|
|      | concentration          | electrolyte       |               |  |
| РРу  | 0.3M Ppy (300µl)       | 0.1M KCl (0.074g) | 10µ1 DI water |  |
| Gold | 6mM HAuCl <sub>4</sub> | 0.1M KCl (0.074g) | 10µ1 DI water |  |

|      | Initial potential | Final potential | No. of cycles | Scan rate            |
|------|-------------------|-----------------|---------------|----------------------|
| Рру  | 0V                | 0.8V            | 5             | 50 mVs <sup>-1</sup> |
| Gold | -1.4V             | 0V              | 4             | 50 mVs <sup>-1</sup> |

Table 4. Experimental setup for the modification of GCE

#### **4.2.3 Electrochemical analysis of the modified GCE**

All the voltammetric experiments were performed using the electrolyte solution containing  $5 \text{mM K}_3[\text{Fe}(\text{CN})_6]$  and 0.1 M KC. The electrochemical behavior of the nanocomposite was analyzed by CV and DPV with the following conditions. The same experimental conditions were used to analyze the probe and target DNA-modified GCE.

For CV analysis, the initial potential was set at -0.8V and the final potential at 0.8V. The scan rate for the voltammetric readings was set as 100mVs<sup>-1</sup>. 10 cycles of CV were performed for each voltammetric analysis. For differential pulse voltammetry, the initial potential was set at 0V and the final potential at 0.5V. The step size and sample period for each DPV reading were set at 5mV and 1s respectively.

The modified GCE was also analyzed at different scan rates ranging from 20 mVs<sup>-1</sup> to 120mVs<sup>-1</sup> to reveal the reaction kinetics when potential is applied using cyclic voltammetry. It also determined the stability of the nanocomposite at different electrochemical conditions.

### 4.2.4 Morphological analysis of the modified GCE

The surface morphology of the modified GCE, AuNPs-PPy-GCE was analyzed using SEM microscopy, FTIR spectroscopy, and RAMAN spectroscopy. Samples for all the characterizations were prepared on ITO glass slides. For SEM analysis, JSM-6490A

scanning electron microscope was used and images were taken at magnification ranging from 5000X to 30000X.

#### 4.2.5 Probe immobilization on modified GCE

The 100 $\mu$ M DNA probe solutions for both the genes were prepared using TE buffer (pH 7) and stored at -20°C until further use. To check the probe crowding effect, 4 different concentrations of DNA probes, 10 $\mu$ M, 8 $\mu$ M, 6 $\mu$ M, and 2 $\mu$ M were made. The physical adsorption method was used to immobilize DNA probes on Ppy-AuNPs-GCE when the probes were dropped cast on the electrode surface one at a time and air dried at room temperature for 60 minutes. After the immobilization of probes, the probe-modified GCE was electrochemically analyzed by CV and DPV.

#### 4.2.6 Surface blocking

MCH was used as a surface blocking agent to remove the non-specific binding of probes to the surface of modified GCE. 0.1M concentration of MCH was used for the optimal blocking of the GCE surface. A drop of  $4\mu$ l of 0.1M MCH solution was applied on the probe modified GCE and then air dried at room temperature for 40 minutes. After that, any unbound MCH on the electrode surface was washed using a stream of highly pure deionized water. The MCH-modified GCE was again analyzed using CV and DPV under the same experimental conditions.

#### 4.2.7 Target DNA hybridization

The lyophilized synthetic DNA oligonucleotides for both katG and inhA genes were converted into their  $100\mu$ M solutions by using fresh TE buffer (pH 7). From the main solution, different concentrations were made ranging from  $10\mu$ M to 2pM. All the dilutions

were kept under  $-20^{\circ}$ C until use. A 4µl drop of target DNA was casted on the probe modified GCE after the MCH treatment and was incubated at room temperature for 120 minutes. Any unbound DNA was removed by thoroughly washing the electrode with pure DI water after the hybridization procedure. The procedure was repeated for every target DNA dilution for both the genes in biological triplicates. After that, DPV was used to analyze the hybridization events under the same experimental setup.

## 4.4 SNP detection

For SNP detection in *katG* and *inhA* genes, their WT complimentary probes were immobilized on AuNPs-PPy-GCE electrode one at a time. The synthetic oligonucleotides having the respective SNPs, *katG* S315T and *inhA* c-15t were dropped cast on the modified GCE with immobilized probe one by one. To crosscheck the SNP detection, MT probes for *katG* and *inhA* were immobilized on GCE one by one, and mutant oligonucleotides were used as target for both the genes. All the results were analyzed using DPV under the optimized electrochemical conditions.

## 4.5 Specificity analysis

For specificity analysis, DNA sequences non-complementary to the immobilized probes were used. In the case of katG, the WT *katG* probe was immobilized on Ppy-AuNPs-GCE and the optimized surface blocking was done using MCH. Target DNA, non-complementary to the immobilized probe was then dropped cast on the modified GCE surface one by one. For this purpose, *inhA* c-15t, *rpoB* 516, *rpoB* 531 and *is* 6110 oligonucleotide sequences were used. In the case of inhA specificity, WT inhA probe was immobilized and the same optimized procedure was done except the target non-

complimentary DNA sequences were *katG* S315T, *rpoB* 516, *rpoB* 531, and *is* 6110. After the incubation at room temperature for 60 minutes, voltammetric analysis for each sequence was done using DPV.

# **5. Results and Discussion**

# 5.1 Surface modification of GCE

## **5.1.1 Electropolymerization of PPy**

The electropolymerization of PPy and the electrodeposition of AuNPs on PPy-GCE were done under the CV experimental setup explained in the methodology section. The effect of applied potential, cycle number, scan rate, and concentration of solutions was analyzed and optimized for the fabrication of the biosensor. Finally, for the preparation of PPy-GCE, 5 cycles of CV were applied within the potential range of 0V-0.8V at the scan rate of 50mVs<sup>-1</sup>. As figure 1 shows, pyrrole is oxidized on the surface of GCE when current is applied. The current was increased in each cycle of CV as PPy electropolymerized on the GCE surface.



Figure 1. Electropolymerization of PPy on GCE

#### 5.1.2 Electrodeposition of gold nanoparticles

AuNPs were electrodeposited by running 4 cycles of CV on PPy-GCE in 6mM HAuCl<sub>4</sub> (0.1M KCl) solution. With each cycle, the cathodic current is increasing which shows the reduction of Au particles from  $Au^{3+}$  to  $Au^{0}$  and then the growth of AuNPs on the PPy matrix. With increasing no. of cycles, the size and number of AuNPs depositing on the surface of GCE increase, which in turn enhance the electron transfer rate. The potential was applied from -1.4V to 0V at a scan rate of 50mVs<sup>-1</sup> which was found to be optimal for the reduction of HuACl<sub>4</sub> into AuNPs on the GCE surface.



Figure 2. Electrodeposition of AuNPs on PPy-GCE

## 5.2 Electrochemical characterization of the modified GCE

CV and DPV were used to analyze the current response before (bare GCE) and after the modification with PPy and AuNPs. Due to the conductive nature of both the PPy and AuNPs, the rate of electron transfer on the electrode surface increased during the diffusion process of the electrochemical reaction which increased the current response. In figure 3,

the anodic  $(I_{pa})$  and cathodic peak  $(I_{pc})$  currents of bare GCE, PPy-GCE, and AuNPs-PPy-GCE show the oxidation and reduction reactions happening on the GCE surface respectively. The experimental conditions of CV and DPV are explained in the methodology section.



Figure 3. CV analysis of AuNPs-PPy-GCE (scan rate 100mVs<sup>-1</sup>)



Figure 4. DPV analysis of AuNPs-PPy GCE

#### Effect of scan rate on the modified GCE

The modified GCE, AuNPs-PPy-GCE was subjected to a range of scan rates, from 40 mVs<sup>-1</sup> to 120mVs-1 to check the electron transfer kinetics. As the scan rate increased, the electrochemical response also increased gradually due to the increase in the rate of electron transfer. The modified GCE was found to be stable at different scan rates, although 100mVs<sup>-1</sup> was selected as the optimal scan rate for further readings.



Figure 5. CV analysis of AuNPs-PPy-GCE at different scan rates (mVs<sup>-1</sup>)

## 5.3 Morphological characterization of the modified GCE

## 5.3.1 Scanning electron microscopy analysis

Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) was used to analyze the surface morphology of the modified electrode. In figure 6 (a) and (b), the SEM images confirmed the electropolymerization of pyrrole on GCE as the pyrrole ring structures are visible in the obtained images. In figure 6 (c) and (d), the SEM images confirmed the electrodeposition

of gold nanoparticles on pyrrole-modified GCE. The gold nanoparticles were found to be spherical and embedded in the pyrrole network of the modified electrode.



Figure 6. SEM images of (a,b) PPy-GCE and (c,d) AuNPs-PPy-GCE

## 5.3.2 Energy dispersive X-ray spectroscopy analysis

The elemental composition of the modified electrode was confirmed by energy dispersive X-ray spectroscopy (EDX) analysis. Fig 7(a) shows the EDX spectra of PPy-GCE, in which carbon and nitrogen showed prominent peaks in K-series which indicates that PPy film has successfully been deposited on the electrode surface. In figure 7(b), Gold (Au) peaks have become the most prominent ones after the Si peak which represents the major component



of the ITO glass slide which was used for the sample preparation for characterization. This indicates that gold nanoparticles have been successfully deposited in the PPy matrix.

Figure 7. EDX spectra of (a) PPy-GCE and (b) AuNPs-PPy-GCE

## 5.3.3 RAMAN spectroscopy analysis

The chemical structure and molecular interactions of the modified GCE were studied by RAMAN spectroscopy. The most prominent peak in the RAMAN spectra of PPy-GCE was obtained at 1079 cm<sup>-1</sup> which comes in the range of 1050-1100 cm<sup>-1</sup> and is referred to as the C-H in-plane deformation of the oxidized PPy, as shown in figure 8(a). This suggests that the PPy has been oxidized to polypyrrole to make a film on the surface of GCE. Figure

8(b) represents the RAMAN spectra of AuNPs-PPy-GCE vs PPy-GCE, in which it can be seen that the intensity of peaks has increased when AuNPs were deposited. This can be explained due to the surface plasmon resonance (SERS) effect of the gold nanoparticles in the nanometer range. The highest peak obtained at 1577cm<sup>-1</sup>, which comes under the range of 1580-1600cm<sup>-1</sup> represents the C=C bond stretching and is associated with the conductivity of PPy. This increase in the intensity of peaks after the deposition of gold nanoparticles also confirms the increase in the conductivity of PPy which makes this nanocomposite attractive for the biosensing purpose. Furthermore, the peaks at 923 and 968 cm<sup>-1</sup> are reflecting the oxidation of PPy which were not very prominent in the spectrum of PPy-GCE obtained before the deposition of gold nanoparticles which again confirms that the increase in conductivity occurs when AuNPs embed themselves in the polypyrrole matrix.



Figure 8. Raman spectra of PPy-GCE



Figure 9. Raman spectra of PPy-AuNPs-GCE

## 5.3.4 FTIR analysis

The analytical composition of the modified GCE was also checked using Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) analysis. Figure 10 represents the FTIR spectrum of AuNPs-PPy-GCE, in which the peaks obtained at 1552 and 1470 cm<sup>-1</sup> are referring to the length of the polypyrrole which has oxidized at the surface of the electrode and are also associated with the conductivity of the composite. The bands obtained at 3457, 2042, 1728, and 589 cm<sup>-1</sup> are referring the C=C bond stretching associated with the deposition of gold nanoparticles on the pyrrole matrix. The intensity of the obtained bands also confirmed the high conductivity of the nanocomposite which ultimately increases the sensitivity of the biosensor.



Figure 10. FTIR spectra of AuNPs-PPy-GCE

# 5.4 Probe immobilization and surface blocking

In order to detect the smallest concentrations of *Mtb* DNA and the SNPs in *katG* and *inhA* genes, an optimal and considerable amount of ssDNA DNA probe must be immobilized on AuNPs-PPy-GCE. For this purpose, 4 concentrations ranging from  $4\mu$ M to  $10\mu$ M were dropped cast one at a time and dried at room temperature for 60 minutes. The highest current response was observed at  $6\mu$ M as shown in figure 11. As the concentration is increased, the current response is declining which shows that ssDNA has been immobilized on AuNPs-PPy-GCE and blocking the path of electrons to reach the electrode surface.  $6\mu$ M was considered the optimal ssDNA concentration and was used for further experiments.



Figure 11. Probe crowding effect on the modified GCE

To avoid the non-specific binding of the probe and blocking the surface of the modified electrode, MCH is preferred in the fabrication of DNA biosensors because of its biocompatible nature. MCH also acts as a spacer between the ssDNA probes and makes them intact on the electrode surface by orienting them to 90°. For the optimal surface blocking of ssDNA-AuNPs-PPy-GCE, 4ul of 0.1M MCH was dropped cast on the electrode and incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes. Due to this blocking of the modified electrode surface, the current decreased drastically as most of the electrons were not able to reach the conductive surface of the electrode as shown in figure 12.



Figure 12. Surface blocking of ssDNA probe modified GCE

## 5.5 SNP detection with the fabricated biosensor

For the sensitivity analysis, mutant (MT) ssDNA probes were used for both *katG* and *inhA* genes carrying the mutation and were immobilized on the AuNPs-PPy-GCE one at a time. A range of different concentrations of synthetic target DNA oligonucleotide carrying the SNP mutation, complementary to the MT probe was checked. SNP mutations in *katG* and *inhA* genes are responsible for isoniazid resistance in *Mtb* which makes the treatment less effective. That is why these mutations are needed to be detectable at the smallest of concentrations.

## 5.5.1 Electrochemical detection of katG gene mutation

The *katG* gene Ser315Thr mutation is the most frequent mutation associated with isoniazid resistance in 42-95% of the MDR-TB isolates. For the electrochemical detection of *katG* Ser315Thr mutation, MT probes designed complementary to the mutated target DNA carrying the SNP were immobilized on AuNPs-PPy-GCE.

#### 5.5.1.1 Sensitivity analysis

The synthetic target DNA of 40 nucleotides designed to have the katG Ser315Thr mutation was used at different concentrations ranging from  $10\mu$ M to 2pM one at a time by dropcasting on the MCH- MT*katG* ssDNA-AuNPs-PPy-GCE to check the sensitivity of the biosensor. As the concentration of target DNA was increased, the current response seemed to have gradually decreased as shown in figure 13 because when DNA concentration was increased, lesser electrons were able to reach the conductive surface of GCE. This also confirms that the DNA has completely hybridized to the complementary probe immobilized on the electrode.



Figure 13. Sensitivity analysis on katG mutant oligonucleotide

All the experiments were done in triplicates and three DPV readings were taken for each DNA concentration. The linear regression curve was made by the mean values of the triplicates of each concentration. The plot was made against the relative change in the current before and after target DNA hybridization,  $\Delta I/I^{\circ}$ , where  $\Delta I$  is defined as I°-I and I°

is the current prior to DNA hybridization. The gaps in the concentration values were huge, ranging from 2pM to 10 $\mu$ M, which is why logarithmic scale was used to generate the plot. By applying the relative change in current of each concentration at the Y-axis and the log10 of each concentration at the X-axis, the coefficient of determination, r<sup>2</sup> was obtained as 0.992 which is very close to 1 and represents the goodness of results. The limit of detection (LOD) of the biosensor to detect katG Ser315Thr mutation was calculated by the formula 3.3 x  $\sigma$  / S, where  $\sigma$  presents the standard deviation of the response and S represents the slope of the curve. The LOD was calculated as 0.86 pM, which can be considered very low for the detection of SNP mutations.





**Figure 14.** Calibration curve of katG mutation detection in katG target DNA oligonucleotide (a) without logarithmic scale at x-axis (b) with logarithmic scale at x-axis

#### **5.5.1.2 Specificity analysis**

To check whether the sensor is specific toward the complementary target oligonucleotide, different oligonucleotide sequences, as shown in the figure were checked on the modified electrode. All the non-complementary DNA sequences were below 100nt and the molar concentration was  $2\mu$ M for each. There was no or negligible change observed in the current response after each given target oligonucleotide which depicts that the target DNA did not hybridize with the probe immobilized on the electrode. This confirms that the sensor is specific towards only the target DNA which is complementary to the immobilized probe.



Figure 15. Specificity analysis for katG DNA oligonucleotide

#### 5.5.1.3 SNP detection

For SNP detection in the katG gene, WT probe was immobilized on the modified electrode and MT *katG* oligonucleotide carrying the specific Ser315Thr mutation was given as target. After the incubation, as shown in figure 16, a negligible change in the current response was observed. This suggested that the fabricated sensor can detect SNPs in the target DNA and does not hybridize with the immobilized probe without 100% complementarity.



Figure 16. katG Ser315Thr detection (WT probe)

To assure this, the procedure was repeated by immobilizing the MT probe and the same MT *katG* oligonucleotide carrying SNP mutation was given as target. In this case, the current decreased drastically as compared to the current response without the target DNA. This confirms that the biosensor is able to detect SNP in the target DNA regardless of the probe immobilized on its surface.



Figure 17. katG Ser315Thr mutation detection (MT probe)

#### 5.5.2 Electrochemical detection of inhA gene mutation

The inhA gene SNP mutation c-15t is highly associated with isoniazid resistance and about 45% of the MDR-TB isolates carry this mutation. For the detection of this mutation, mutant (MT) probes complementary to the synthetic target DNA oligonucleotide carrying the SNP were immobilized on the AuNPs-PPy-GCE.

#### 5.5.2.1 Sensitivity analysis

To check the sensitivity of the biosensor to detect this mutation, the target DNA oligonucleotide concentrations ranging from 10M to 2uM were used. Even at the smallest

concentration which is 2pM, there was a significant decrease in current response as compared to the MCH-MT*inhA* ssDNA-AuNPs-PPy-GCE. Figure 18 shows the DPV analysis of the sensitivity of the biosensor to detect *inhA* SNP mutation.



Figure 18. Sensitivity analysis on mutant inhA oligonucleotide

In figure 19, the mean values of the current response at each target DNA concentration were plotted to make the regression curve. The relative change in current  $\Delta I/I^{\circ}$  was plotted against the DNA concentration in the logarithmic scale, log 10, and the r2 value was obtained as 0.996. The LOD of the biosensor to detect c-15t mutation was calculated by using the same formula 3.3 x  $\sigma$  / S and the value was obtained as 0.61 pM.





Figure 19. Calibration curve of inhA mutation detection in inhA target DNA

oligonucleotide (a) without logarithmic scale at x-axis (b) with logarithmic scale at x-axis

## 5.5.2.2 Specificity analysis

Specificity analysis was done to check if the biosensor is specific towards only the complementary target, which in this case is MT inhA oligonucleotide. As figure 20 shows,

four different non-complementary DNA sequences, katG 315, rpoB 531, rpoB 316, and is6110 were used, and not any of them caused a dramatic change in the current response which confirmed only the complementary target DNA can hybridize to the immobilized inhA probe which makes the biosensor specific.



Figure 20. Specificity analysis for inhA oligonucleotide

#### 5.5.2.3 SNP detection

SNP detection in the inhA gene by the biosensor was double-checked using WT and MT probes one by one. When the WT *inhA* probe was immobilized on the modified GCE and the MT *inhA* oligonucleotide carrying c-15t mutation was given as the target, the change in the current response was negligible as shown in figure 21.



**Figure 21.** inhA c-15t detection (WT probe)

To counter-check the inhA SNP detection, the procedure was repeated using MT probe and MT inhA oligonucleotide with c-15t mutation was given as target. The current response was decreased due to the hybridization of the complementary target DNA to the immobilized probe which confirmed the detection of respective SNPs in both cases.



Figure 22. inhA c-15t detection (MT probe)

## **5.6 Performance evaluation on MDR-TB raw sputum samples**

The working efficiency of a biosensor cannot be determined without testing it on real samples. For this purpose, the biosensor was checked on 4 MDR-TB raw sputum samples and the respective SNPs in both the genes, katG and inhA were detected one at a time using WT and MT probes.

### 5.6.1 katG Ser315Thr detection

For the detection of katG SNP mutation in the raw sputum sample, MT katG probe was immobilized on the modified electrode and then raw sputum samples were given as a target one at a time to check whether the mutation is present in MDR-TB samples or not. As figure 23 shows, the current response drastically decreased after sputum was applied as a target, especially in samples 2 and 4, which indicates the high bacterial load of these samples. CV analysis also confirmed the presence of *katG* Ser315Thr mutation in all 4 MDR-TB samples as shown in figure 17.



Figure 23. katG Ser315Thr detection in MDR raw sputum samples (MT probe)

MDR-TB sputum sample 4 showed the most dramatic decrease in the current response as shown in figure 23. That is why it was chosen to crosscheck the SNP detection in raw sputum samples. For this purpose, WT katG probe was immobilized on the modified GCE, and sputum sample 4 was given as a target. After incubation, the DPV analysis showed a negligible decrease in the current response which was probably due to the dense nature and viscous nature of sputum which is causing lesser electrons to reach the electrode surface. Figure 24 shows that the mutated katG gene in sputum sample 4 did not hybridize to the WT *katG* probe as the current response before and after the target was negligible.



Figure 24. Ser315Thr detection in MDR raw sputum samples (WT probe)

### 5.6.2 inhA c-15t detection

The biosensor with MT inhA probe immobilized on its surface was evaluated using the same four MDR sputum samples as in the case of katG. In the case of samples 1 and 2, the peaks were broadened but the current response was not decreased drastically as compared to the DPV peak without the target sputum. A change of 3 to  $4\mu$ A is counted as negligible

as it can be due to the high bacterial load or the viscous nature of the sputum but it surely does indicate that samples 1 and 2 did not have c-15t mutation in inhA gene. In the case of samples 3 and 4, as shown in figure 25, the current was decreased to a significant amount that confirmed the presence of c-15t mutation in inhA gene of these MDR sputum samples which were successfully detected by the biosensor.



Figure 25. inhA c-15t mutation detection in MDR raw sputum samples (MT probe)

To assure the absence of *inhA* c-15t mutation in samples 1 and 2 and the ability of the biosensor to detect SNP in raw samples, the experiments were repeated using WT probes and the same sputum samples were applied as the target. As shown in figure 26, the current was decreased to a considerable amount which shows the hybridization of *inhA* gene present in raw sputum sample to the WT immobilized probe and also confirmed that the inhA gene in these sputum samples is wild type and does not carry the c-15t mutation.



Figure 26. inhA c-15t mutation detection in MDR raw sputum samples (WT probe)

# 5.7 Reproducibility and stability of the biosensor

Reproducibility of the biosensor is defined as its ability to give the same results in each repeat of the experiment. All the experiments were done in triplicates and the mean values of the current responses at each concentration were used to make the plots. The reproducibility of the biosensor was determined by the relative standard deviation of each response which was ranging from 0.004-0.22. The biosensor was also found to be stable during all the experiments and retained its initial current response within a span of 24hrs.

# 6. Conclusion

In this work, an ultrasensitive biosensor was developed which was able to detect single nucleotide polymorphisms in katG and inhA genes of isoniazid-resistant MTB. The biosensor was developed using gold nanoparticles decorated on polypyrrole as a nanocomposite on a glassy carbon electrode, which enhanced the overall conductivity and sensitivity of the biosensor. The thiolated probes for each gene were immobilized on the modified GCE and synthetic target DNA oligonucleotides were given as a target. By evaluating the change in current response before and after target DNA hybridization, the sensitivity and limit of detection were calculated as 0.86 pM for *katG* and 0.61 pM for *inhA*. For the SNP detection, wild-type probes were immobilized on the modified GCE instead of mutant ones and mutant DNA oligonucleotides were given as targets. Only a negligible decrease in current was observed which confirmed that the target DNA did not hybridize with the immobilized mutant probe. Furthermore, the performance of the biosensor was also evaluated on raw sputum MDR-TB samples. The biosensor was able to detect the respective SNPs in *katG* and *inhA* in all 4 samples. The developed biosensor was also found to be stable and reproducible with a standard deviation of 0.004-0.22. According to these findings, this biosensor can be shifted to a portable chip-based point of care diagnostics level for the fast and sensitive detection of isoniazid-resistant MTB isolates.

# 7. References

- K. S. Rizi *et al.*, "Response surface methodology optimized electrochemical DNA biosensor based on HAPNPTs/PPY/MWCNTs nanocomposite for detecting Mycobacterium tuberculosis," *Talanta*, vol. 226, p. 122099, May 2021, doi: 10.1016/J.TALANTA.2021.122099.
- M. A. Khan, W. Bilal, H. Asim, Z. S. Rahmat, M. Y. Essar, and S. Ahmad, "MDR-TB in Pakistan: Challenges, efforts, and recommendations," *Ann Med Surg (Lond)*, vol. 79, Jul. 2022, doi: 10.1016/J.AMSU.2022.104009.
- W. Ullah, A. Wali, M. U. Haq, A. Yaqoob, R. Fatima, and G. M. Khan, "Public-Private Mix Models of Tuberculosis Care in Pakistan: A High-Burden Country Perspective," *Front Public Health*, vol. 9, Aug. 2021, doi: 10.3389/FPUBH.2021.703631.
- [4] I. Bastian and F. Portaels, Eds., "Multidrug-resistant Tuberculosis," vol. 1, 2000, doi: 10.1007/978-94-011-4084-3.
- [5] K. J. Seung, S. Keshavjee, and M. L. Rich, "Multidrug-Resistant Tuberculosis and Extensively Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis," *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med*, vol. 5, no. 9, Sep. 2015, doi: 10.1101/CSHPERSPECT.A017863.
- [6] V. R. Bollela, E. I. Namburete, C. S. Feliciano, D. Macheque, L. H. Harrison, and J. A. Caminero, "Detection of katG and inhA mutations to guide isoniazid and ethionamide use for drug-resistant tuberculosis," *Int J Tuberc Lung Dis*, vol. 20, no. 8, p. 1099, Aug. 2016, doi: 10.5588/IJTLD.15.0864.
- Y. Zhang, B. Heym, B. Allen, D. Young, and S. Cole, "The catalase-peroxidase gene and isoniazid resistance of Mycobacterium tuberculosis," *Nature*, vol. 358, no. 6387, pp. 591–593, 1992, doi: 10.1038/358591A0.
- [8] R. Rawat, A. Whitty, and P. J. Tonge, "The isoniazid-NAD adduct is a slow, tightbinding inhibitor of InhA, the Mycobacterium tuberculosis enoyl reductase: Adduct

affinity and drug resistance," *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, vol. 100, no. 24, p. 13881, Nov. 2003, doi: 10.1073/PNAS.2235848100.

- [9] N. Dookie, S. Rambaran, N. Padayatchi, S. Mahomed, and K. Naidoo, "Evolution of drug resistance in Mycobacterium tuberculosis: a review on the molecular determinants of resistance and implications for personalized care," *J Antimicrob Chemother*, vol. 73, no. 5, pp. 1138–1151, May 2018, doi: 10.1093/JAC/DKX506.
- [10] A. Banerjee *et al.*, "inhA, a gene encoding a target for isoniazid and ethionamide in Mycobacterium tuberculosis," *Science*, vol. 263, no. 5144, pp. 227–230, Jan. 1994, doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.8284673.
- [11] M. H. Larsen *et al.*, "Overexpression of inhA, but not kasA, confers resistance to isoniazid and ethionamide in Mycobacterium smegmatis, M. bovis BCG and M. tuberculosis," *Mol Microbiol*, vol. 46, no. 2, pp. 453–466, 2002, doi: 10.1046/J.1365-2958.2002.03162.X.
- [12] "inhA promoter mutations: a gateway to extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis in South Africa? - PubMed." https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/21333101/ (accessed Oct. 04, 2022).
- [13] M. Seifert, D. Catanzaro, A. Catanzaro, and T. C. Rodwell, "Genetic mutations associated with isoniazid resistance in Mycobacterium tuberculosis: a systematic review," *PLoS One*, vol. 10, no. 3, Mar. 2015, doi: 10.1371/JOURNAL.PONE.0119628.
- [14] "Mechanisms of drug resistance in Mycobacterium tuberculosis PubMed." https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/19861002/ (accessed Oct. 04, 2022).
- [15] C. M. Gill, L. Dolan, L. M. Piggott, and A. M. McLaughlin, "New developments in tuberculosis diagnosis and treatment," *Breathe*, vol. 18, no. 1, Mar. 2022, doi: 10.1183/20734735.0149-2021.
- [16] T. M. S. Alnour, "Smear microscopy as a diagnostic tool of tuberculosis: Review of smear negative cases, frequency, risk factors, and prevention criteria," *Indian J Tuberc*, vol. 65, no. 3, pp. 190–194, Jul. 2018, doi: 10.1016/J.IJTB.2018.02.001.

- [17] P. Sinha, A. Gupta, P. Prakash, S. Anupurba, R. Tripathi, and G. N. Srivastava, "Differentiation of Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex from non-tubercular mycobacteria by nested multiplex PCR targeting IS6110, MTP40 and 32kD alpha antigen encoding gene fragments," *BMC Infect Dis*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 1–10, Mar. 2016, doi: 10.1186/S12879-016-1450-1/TABLES/5.
- [18] S. K. Srivastava, C. J. M. van Rijn, and M. A. Jongsma, "Biosensor-based detection of tuberculosis," *RSC Adv*, vol. 6, no. 22, pp. 17759–17771, Feb. 2016, doi: 10.1039/C5RA15269K.
- [19] K. Salimiyan Rizi *et al.*, "The overview and perspectives of biosensors and Mycobacterium tuberculosis: A systematic review," *J Cell Physiol*, vol. 236, no. 3, pp. 1730–1750, Mar. 2021, doi: 10.1002/JCP.30007.
- [20] V. Velusamy, K. Arshak, O. Korostynska, K. Oliwa, and C. Adley, "An overview of foodborne pathogen detection: In the perspective of biosensors," *Biotechnol Adv*, vol. 28, no. 2, pp. 232–254, Mar. 2010, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOTECHADV.2009.12.004.
- [21] I. Palchetti and M. Mascini, "Amperometric Biosensor for Pathogenic Bacteria Detection," *Principles of Bacterial Detection: Biosensors, Recognition Receptors* and Microsystems, pp. 299–312, Sep. 2008, doi: 10.1007/978-0-387-75113-9\_13.
- [22] N. J. Ronkainen, H. B. Halsall, and W. R. Heineman, "Electrochemical biosensors," *Chem Soc Rev*, vol. 39, no. 5, pp. 1747–1763, Apr. 2010, doi: 10.1039/B714449K.
- [23] J. L. Hammond, N. Formisano, P. Estrela, S. Carrara, and J. Tkac, "Electrochemical biosensors and nanobiosensors," *Essays Biochem*, vol. 60, no. 1, pp. 69–80, Jun. 2016, doi: 10.1042/EBC20150008.
- [24] C. E. Condrat *et al.*, "miRNAs as Biomarkers in Disease: Latest Findings Regarding Their Role in Diagnosis and Prognosis," *Cells*, vol. 9, no. 2, Jan. 2020, doi: 10.3390/CELLS9020276.
- [25] K. Thapa, W. Liu, and R. Wang, "Nucleic acid-based electrochemical biosensor: Recent advances in probe immobilization and signal amplification strategies," *Wiley*
Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol, vol. 14, no. 1, Jan. 2022, doi: 10.1002/WNAN.1765.

- [26] N. J. Ronkainen, H. B. Halsall, and W. R. Heineman, "Electrochemical biosensors," *Chem Soc Rev*, vol. 39, no. 5, pp. 1747–1763, Apr. 2010, doi: 10.1039/B714449K.
- [27] G. Ozin, A. Arsenault, and L. Cademartiri, *Nanochemistry*. 2009.
- [28] B. D. Malhotra and Md. A. Ali, "Nanomaterials in Biosensors: Fundamentals and Applications," *Nanomaterials for Biosensors*, p. 1, 2018, doi: 10.1016/B978-0-323-44923-6.00001-7.
- [29] I. H. Cho, D. H. Kim, and S. Park, "Electrochemical biosensors: perspective on functional nanomaterials for on-site analysis," *Biomaterials Research 2020 24:1*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 1–12, Feb. 2020, doi: 10.1186/S40824-019-0181-Y.
- [30] B. Pérez-Fernández and A. de la Escosura-Muñiz, "Electrochemical biosensors based on nanomaterials for aflatoxins detection: A review (2015–2021)," *Anal Chim Acta*, vol. 1212, Jun. 2022, doi: 10.1016/J.ACA.2022.339658.
- [31] P. J. F. Harris, "New perspectives on the structure of graphitic carbons," *Critical Reviews in Solid State and Materials Sciences*, vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 235–253, Oct. 2005, doi: 10.1080/10408430500406265.
- [32] A. F. Craievich, "On the structure of glassy carbon," *Mater Res Bull*, vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 1249–1255, Oct. 1976, doi: 10.1016/0025-5408(76)90029-5.
- [33] G. M. Jenkins and K. Kawamura, "Structure of glassy carbon," *Nature*, vol. 231, no. 5299, pp. 175–176, 1971, doi: 10.1038/231175A0.
- [34] Sakineh Esfandiari Baghbamidi, "Surface Modification of Glassy Carbon Electrode Using Hematoxylin and MWCNTs/Fe3O4/TiO2 Nanocomposite; a Sensitive Electrochemical Technique for Detection of Methyldopa in the Presence of Folic Acid," *Russian Journal of Electrochemistry*, vol. 58, no. 6, pp. 451–463, Jun. 2022, doi: 10.1134/S1023193522060040/TABLES/2.

- [35] M. Montazarolmahdi, M. Masrournia, and A. Nezhadali, "A New Electrochemical Approach for the Determination of Phenylhydrazine in Water and Wastewater Samples using Amplified Carbon Paste Electrode," *Chemical Methodologies*, vol. 4, no. 6, pp. 732–742, Nov. 2020, doi: 10.22034/CHEMM.2020.113388.
- [36] D. E. Weisshaar and T. Kuwana, "Considerations for polishing glassy carbon to a scratch-free finish," *undefined*, vol. 57, no. 1, pp. 378–379, Jan. 1985, doi: 10.1021/AC00279A090.
- [37] "Experiments in Analytical Electrochemistry The Care and Feeding of Electrodes," 2007.
- [38] D. C. Ferrier and K. C. Honeychurch, "Carbon nanotube (CNT)-based biosensors," *Biosensors (Basel)*, vol. 11, no. 12, Dec. 2021, doi: 10.3390/BIOS11120486.
- [39] L. Zeng, S. Cao, H. Yin, J. Xiong, and D. Lin, "Graphene Oxide-Based Biosensors," *Graphene Oxide - Applications and Opportunities*, Nov. 2018, doi: 10.5772/INTECHOPEN.78222.
- [40] S. Malathi, I. Pakrudheen, S. N. Kalkura, T. J. Webster, and S. Balasubramanian,
  "Disposable biosensors based on metal nanoparticles," *Sensors International*, vol. 3, p. 100169, Jan. 2022, doi: 10.1016/J.SINTL.2022.100169.
- [41] G. Kaur, A. Kaur, and H. Kaur, "Review on nanomaterials/conducting polymer based nanocomposites for the development of biosensors and electrochemical sensors," *https://doi.org/10.1080/25740881.2020.1844233*, vol. 60, no. 5, pp. 502– 519, 2020, doi: 10.1080/25740881.2020.1844233.
- [42] B. G. Santos *et al.*, "Electrochemical sensor for isoniazid detection by using a WS2/CNTs nanocomposite," *Sensors and Actuators Reports*, vol. 4, p. 100073, Nov. 2022, doi: 10.1016/J.SNR.2021.100073.
- [43] X. T. Ngema, P. Baker, F. Ajayi, P. H. Aubert, and P. Banet, "Polyamic acid (PAA) immobilized on glassy carbon electrode (GCE) as an electrochemical platform for the sensing of tuberculosis (TB) antibodies and hydrogen peroxide determination,"

*https://doi.org/10.1080/00032719.2019.1636058*, vol. 53, no. 1, pp. 1–20, Jan. 2019, doi: 10.1080/00032719.2019.1636058.

- [44] R. Chokkareddy, N. K. Bhajanthri, and G. G. Redhi, "An Enzyme-Induced Novel Biosensor for the Sensitive Electrochemical Determination of Isoniazid," *Biosensors 2017, Vol. 7, Page 21*, vol. 7, no. 2, p. 21, Jun. 2017, doi: 10.3390/BIOS7020021.
- [45] H. S. Nalwa, "Handbook of organic conductive molecules and polymers. Vol. 4," p. 728, 1997, Accessed: Oct. 04, 2022. [Online]. Available: https://www.wiley.com/en-us/Handbook+of+Organic+Conductive+Molecules+and+Polymers%2C+Volume+4%2C+Conductive+Polymers%3A+Transport%2C+Photophysics+and+Applicatio ns-p-9780471968139
- [46] M. A. Rahman, P. Kumar, D. S. Park, and Y. B. Shim, "Electrochemical Sensors Based on Organic Conjugated Polymers," *Sensors 2008, Vol. 8, Pages 118-141*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 118–141, Jan. 2008, doi: 10.3390/S8010118.
- [47] M. Mahbubur Rahman, X. B. Li, N. S. Lopa, S. J. Ahn, and J. J. Lee, "Electrochemical DNA Hybridization Sensors Based on Conducting Polymers," *Sensors (Basel)*, vol. 15, no. 2, p. 3801, 2015, doi: 10.3390/S150203801.
- [48] H. J. Lee and S. M. Park, "Electrochemistry of conductive polymers. 33. Electrical and optical properties of electrochemically deposited poly(3-methylthiophene) films employing current-sensing atomic force microscopy and reflectance spectroscopy," *Journal of Physical Chemistry B*, vol. 108, no. 42, pp. 16365–16371, Oct. 2004, doi: 10.1021/JP0472764/ASSET/IMAGES/LARGE/JP0472764F00006.JPEG.
- [49] V. Khomenko, E. Frackowiak, and F. Béguin, "Determination of the specific capacitance of conducting polymer/nanotubes composite electrodes using different cell configurations," *Electrochim Acta*, vol. 50, no. 12, pp. 2499–2506, Apr. 2005, doi: 10.1016/J.ELECTACTA.2004.10.078.

- [50] U. Johanson, M. Marandi, T. Tamm, and J. Tamm, "Comparative study of the behavior of anions in polypyrrole films," *Electrochim Acta*, vol. 50, no. 7–8, pp. 1523–1528, Feb. 2005, doi: 10.1016/J.ELECTACTA.2004.10.016.
- [51] N. T. L. Hien, B. Garcia, A. Pailleret, and C. Deslouis, "Role of doping ions in the corrosion protection of iron by polypyrrole films," *undefined*, vol. 50, no. 7–8, pp. 1747–1755, Feb. 2005, doi: 10.1016/J.ELECTACTA.2004.10.072.
- [52] B. Saoudi *et al.*, "Study of DNA adsorption on polypyrrole: Interest of dielectric monitoring," *Sens Actuators B Chem*, vol. 62, no. 1, pp. 35–42, Jan. 2000, doi: 10.1016/S0925-4005(99)00356-1.
- [53] A. Ramanaviciene and A. Ramanavicius, "Affinity Sensors Based on Nano-Structured ∏-∏ Conjugated Polymer Polypyrrole," Advanced Biomaterials for Medical Applications, pp. 111–125, 2004, Accessed: Oct. 04, 2022. [Online]. Available: https://www.academia.edu/33265002/Affinity\_Sensors\_Based\_on\_Nano\_Structure d\_Conjugated\_Polymer\_Polypyrrole
- [54] G. P. Gardini, "The Oxidation of Monocyclic Pyrroles," *Adv Heterocycl Chem*, vol. 15, no. C, pp. 67–98, Jan. 1973, doi: 10.1016/S0065-2725(08)60432-8.
- [55] Q. Fang, D. G. Chetwynd, and J. W. Gardner, "Conducting polymer films by UVphoto processing".
- [56] S. Tokonami, H. Shiigi, and T. Nagaoka, "Review: micro- and nanosized molecularly imprinted polymers for high-throughput analytical applications," *Anal Chim Acta*, vol. 641, no. 1–2, pp. 7–13, May 2009, doi: 10.1016/J.ACA.2009.03.035.
- [57] M. C. Henry, C.-C. Hsueh, B. P. Timko, and M. S. Freund, "Reaction of Pyrrole and Chlorauric Acid A New Route to Composite Colloids," *J Electrochem Soc*, vol. 148, no. 11, p. D155, Sep. 2001, doi: 10.1149/1.1405802/XML.
- [58] W. Schuhmann, C. Kranz, H. Wohlschläger, and J. Strohmeier, "Pulse technique for the electrochemical deposition of polymer films on electrode surfaces," *Biosens*

*Bioelectron*, vol. 12, no. 12, pp. 1157–1167, Dec. 1997, doi: 10.1016/S0956-5663(97)00086-9.

- [59] H. L. Schmidt, F. Gutberlet, and W. Schuhmann, "New principles of amperometric enzyme electrodes and of reagentless oxidoreductase biosensors," *Sens Actuators B Chem*, vol. 13, no. 1–3, pp. 366–371, May 1993, doi: 10.1016/0925-4005(93)85403-W.
- [60] K. Habermüller and W. Schuhmann, "A Low-Volume Electrochemical Cell for the Deposition of Conducting Polymers and Entrapment of Enzymes," 1998, doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1521-4109(199812)10:18.
- [61] A. Ramanavicius, "Electrochemical sensors based on conducting polymer polypyrrole," *Electrochim Acta*, Jan. 2006, Accessed: Oct. 04, 2022. [Online]. Available: https://www.academia.edu/6501482/Electrochemical\_sensors\_based\_on\_conducti ng\_polymer\_polypyrrole
- [62] A. Malinauskas, J. Malinauskiene, and A. Ramanavičius, "Conducting polymerbased nanostructurized materials: electrochemical aspects," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 16, no. 10, Oct. 2005, doi: 10.1088/0957-4484/16/10/R01.
- [63] R. Jain, N. Jadon, and A. Pawaiya, "Polypyrrole based next generation electrochemical sensors and biosensors: A review," *TrAC - Trends in Analytical Chemistry*, vol. 97, pp. 363–373, Dec. 2017, doi: 10.1016/J.TRAC.2017.10.009.
- [64] M. el Rhazi *et al.*, "Recent progress in nanocomposites based on conducting polymer: application as electrochemical sensors," *INL*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 79–99, Jun. 2018, doi: 10.1007/S40089-018-0238-2.
- [65] J. Li, H. Xie, and Y. Li, "Fabrication of gold nanoparticles/polypyrrole compositemodified electrode for sensitive hydroxylamine sensor design," *Journal of Solid State Electrochemistry*, vol. 2, no. 16, pp. 795–802, Feb. 2012, doi: 10.1007/S10008-011-1431-7.

- [66] B. Rezaei, M. K. Boroujeni, and A. A. Ensafi, "A novel electrochemical nanocomposite imprinted sensor for the determination of lorazepam based on modified polypyrrole@sol-gel@gold nanoparticles/pencil graphite electrode," *Electrochim Acta*, vol. Complete, no. 123, pp. 332–339, Mar. 2014, doi: 10.1016/J.ELECTACTA.2014.01.056.
- [67] R. Khoder and H. Korri-Youssoufi, "E-DNA biosensors of M. tuberculosis based on nanostructured polypyrrole," *Materials Science and Engineering: C*, vol. 108, p. 110371, Mar. 2020, doi: 10.1016/J.MSEC.2019.110371.
- [68] N. Prabhakar, H. Singh, and B. D. Malhotra, "Nucleic acid immobilized polypyrrole–polyvinylsulphonate film for Mycobacterium tuberculosis detection," *Electrochem commun*, vol. 6, no. 10, pp. 821–826, 2008, doi: 10.1016/J.ELECOM.2008.03.006.
- [69] J. I. A. Rashid and N. A. Yusof, "The strategies of DNA immobilization and hybridization detection mechanism in the construction of electrochemical DNA sensor: A review," *Sens Biosensing Res*, vol. 16, pp. 19–31, Nov. 2017, doi: 10.1016/J.SBSR.2017.09.001.
- [70] M. I. Pividori, A. Merkoçi, and S. Alegret, "Electrochemical genosensor design: immobilisation of oligonucleotides onto transducer surfaces and detection methods," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 15, no. 5–6, pp. 291–303, Aug. 2000, doi: 10.1016/S0956-5663(00)00071-3.
- [71] S. Taufik, N. Yusof, T. Tee, and I. Ramli, "Bismuth Oxide Nanoparticles/Chitosan/Modified Electrode as Biosensor for DNA Hybridization," *undefined*, 2011.
- [72] V. Velusamy *et al.*, "Comparison between DNA Immobilization Techniques on a Redox Polymer Matrix," *Am J Analyt Chem*, vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 392–400, Jul. 2011, doi: 10.4236/AJAC.2011.23048.
- [73] A. Erdem, P. Papakonstantinou, H. Murphy, M. McMullan, H. Karadeniz, and S. Sharma, "Streptavidin Modified Carbon Nanotube Based Graphite Electrode for

Label-Free Sequence Specific DNA Detection," *Electroanalysis*, vol. 22, no. 6, pp. 611–617, Mar. 2010, doi: 10.1002/ELAN.200900436.

- [74] R. Singh *et al.*, "Nanobiocomposite platform based on polyaniline-iron oxidecarbon nanotubes for bacterial detection," *Bioelectrochemistry*, vol. 86, pp. 30–37, Aug. 2012, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOELECHEM.2012.01.005.
- [75] A. Dupont-Filliard, M. Billon, G. Bidan, and S. Guillerez, "Investigation by QCM of the specific and nonspecific avidin interaction onto a biotinylated polypyrrole film," *Electroanalysis*, vol. 16, no. 8, pp. 667–673, Apr. 2004, doi: 10.1002/ELAN.200302867.
- [76] A. Dupont-Filliard, M. Billon, T. Livache, and S. Guillerez, "Biotin/avidin system for the generation of fully renewable DNA sensor based on biotinylated polypyrrole film," *Anal Chim Acta*, vol. 515, no. 2, pp. 271–277, Jul. 2004, doi: 10.1016/J.ACA.2004.03.072.
- [77] M. L. Calvo-Muñoz, B. E. A. Bile, M. Billon, and G. Bidan, "Electrochemical study by a redox probe of the chemical post-functionalization of N-substituted polypyrrole films: Application of a new approach to immobilization of biotinylated molecules," *Journal of Electroanalytical Chemistry*, vol. 578, no. 2, pp. 301–313, May 2005, doi: 10.1016/J.JELECHEM.2005.01.012.
- [78] Z. Lu, C. M. Li, Q. Zhou, Q. L. Bao, and X. Cui, "Covalently linked DNA/protein multilayered film for controlled DNA release," *J Colloid Interface Sci*, vol. 314, no. 1, pp. 80–88, Oct. 2007, doi: 10.1016/J.JCIS.2007.05.018.
- [79] N. Paniel, J. Baudart, A. Hayat, and L. Barthelmebs, "Aptasensor and genosensor methods for detection of microbes in real world samples," *Methods*, vol. 64, no. 3, pp. 229–240, Dec. 2013, doi: 10.1016/J.YMETH.2013.07.001.
- [80] A. Sassolas, B. D. Leca-Bouvier, and L. J. Blum, "DNA biosensors and microarrays," *Chem Rev*, vol. 108, no. 1, pp. 109–139, 2008, doi: 10.1021/CR0684467.
- [81] J. Wang, A. Shi, X. Fang, X. Han, and Y. Zhang, "Ultrasensitive electrochemical supersandwich DNA biosensor using a glassy carbon electrode modified with gold

particle-decorated sheets of graphene oxide," *Microchimica Acta*, vol. 181, no. 9–10, pp. 935–940, Feb. 2014, doi: 10.1007/S00604-014-1182-0/FIGURES/5.

- [82] L. Zhang *et al.*, "Hybridization performance of DNA/mercaptohexanol mixed monolayers on electrodeposited nanoAu and rough Au surfaces," *Journal of Electroanalytical Chemistry*, vol. 757, pp. 203–209, Nov. 2015, doi: 10.1016/J.JELECHEM.2015.09.032.
- [83] A. Benvidi, A. D. Firouzabadi, S. M. Moshtaghiun, M. Mazloum-Ardakani, and M. D. Tezerjani, "Ultrasensitive DNA sensor based on gold nanoparticles/reduced graphene oxide/glassy carbon electrode," *Anal Biochem*, vol. 484, pp. 24–30, Jun. 2015, doi: 10.1016/J.AB.2015.05.009.
- [84] L. Wang *et al.*, "Graphene sheets, polyaniline and AuNPs based DNA sensor for electrochemical determination of BCR/ABL fusion gene with functional hairpin probe," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 51, pp. 201–207, Jan. 2014, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOS.2013.07.049.
- [85] H. Huang, W. Bai, C. Dong, R. Guo, and Z. Liu, "An ultrasensitive electrochemical DNA biosensor based on graphene/Au nanorod/polythionine for human papillomavirus DNA detection," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 68, pp. 442–446, Jun. 2015, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOS.2015.01.039.
- [86] E. Spain *et al.*, "High sensitivity DNA detection using gold nanoparticle functionalised polyaniline nanofibres," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 26, no. 5, pp. 2613–2618, Jan. 2011, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOS.2010.11.017.
- [87] J. Wang, "Electrochemical Nucleic Acid Biosensors," *Perspectives in Bioanalysis*, vol. 1, no. C, pp. 175–194, Jan. 2005, doi: 10.1016/S1871-0069(05)01004-9.
- [88] L. Su, C. G. Sankar, D. Sen, and H. Z. Yu, "Kinetics of ion-exchange binding of redox metal cations to thiolate DNA monolayers on gold," *Anal Chem*, vol. 76, no. 19, pp. 5953–5959, Oct. 2004, doi: 10.1021/AC0494331/ASSET/IMAGES/LARGE/AC0494331F00005.JPEG.

- [89] L. Zhang *et al.*, "The enzyme-amplified amperometric DNA sensor using an electrodeposited polymer redox mediator," *Sci China B Chem*, vol. 52, no. 6, pp. 746–750, Jun. 2009, doi: 10.1007/S11426-009-0084-1.
- [90] L. Liu et al., "Electrochemical gene sensor for Mycoplasma pneumoniae DNA using dual signal amplification via a Pt@Pd nanowire and horse radish peroxidase," *Microchimica Acta*, vol. 183, no. 1, pp. 379–387, Jan. 2016, doi: 10.1007/S00604-015-1656-8/FIGURES/7.
- [91] B. Y. Won, H. C. Yoon, and H. G. Park, "Enzyme-catalyzed signal amplification for electrochemical DNA detection with a PNA-modified electrode," *Analyst*, vol. 133, no. 1, pp. 100–104, Dec. 2007, doi: 10.1039/B712638G.
- [92] G. Martínez-Paredes, M. B. González-García, and A. Costa-García, "Genosensor for detection of four pneumoniae bacteria using gold nanostructured screen-printed carbon electrodes as transducers," *Sens Actuators B Chem*, vol. 149, no. 2, pp. 329– 335, Aug. 2010, doi: 10.1016/J.SNB.2010.06.064.
- [93] J. Zhang, R. Lao, S. Song, Z. Yan, and C. Fan, "Design of an oligonucleotideincorporated nonfouling surface and its application in electrochemical DNA sensors for highly sensitive and sequence-specific detection of target DNA," *Anal Chem*, vol. 80, no. 23, pp. 9029–9033, Dec. 2008, doi: 10.1021/AC801424Y/SUPPL\_FILE/AC801424Y\_SI\_001.PDF.
- [94] Y. H. Bai, J. Y. Li, J. J. Xu, and H. Y. Chen, "Ultrasensitive electrochemical detection of DNA hybridization using Au/Fe3O4 magnetic composites combined with silver enhancement," *Analyst*, vol. 135, no. 7, pp. 1672–1679, Jun. 2010, doi: 10.1039/B923847F.
- [95] P. S. Liew, B. Lertanantawong, S. Y. Lee, R. Manickam, Y. H. Lee, and W. Surareungchai, "Electrochemical genosensor assay using lyophilized gold nanoparticles/latex microsphere label for detection of Vibrio cholerae," *Talanta*, vol. 139, pp. 167–173, Jul. 2015, doi: 10.1016/J.TALANTA.2015.02.054.

- [96] E. Paleček, "From polarography of DNA to microanalysis with nucleic acidmodified electrodes," *Electroanalysis*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 7–14, Jan. 1996, doi: 10.1002/ELAN.1140080103.
- [97] E. Paleček, "Oscillographic Polarography of Highly Polymerized Deoxyribonucleic Acid," *Nature 1960 188:4751*, vol. 188, no. 4751, pp. 656–657, 1960, doi: 10.1038/188656a0.
- [98] E. Paleček, M. Fojta, M. Tomschik, and J. Wang, "Electrochemical biosensors for DNA hybridization and DNA damage," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 621– 628, Sep. 1998, doi: 10.1016/S0956-5663(98)00017-7.
- [99] E. Souza *et al.*, "Label-free electrochemical detection of the specific oligonucleotide sequence of dengue virus type 1 on pencil graphite electrodes," *Sensors (Basel)*, vol. 11, no. 6, pp. 5616–5629, Jun. 2011, doi: 10.3390/S110605616.
- [100] Y. Jalit *et al.*, "Adsorption and Electrooxidation of Nucleic Acids at Glassy Carbon Electrodes Modified with Multiwalled Carbon Nanotubes Dispersed In Polylysine," *Electroanalysis*, vol. 25, no. 5, pp. 1116–1121, May 2013, doi: 10.1002/ELAN.201200622.
- [101] N. D. Popovich, A. E. Eckhardt, J. C. Mikulecky, M. E. Napier, and R. S. Thomas, "Electrochemical sensor for detection of unmodified nucleic acids," *Talanta*, vol. 56, no. 5, pp. 821–828, Apr. 2002, doi: 10.1016/S0039-9140(01)00651-8.
- [102] M. Vrábel *et al.*, "Base-Modified DNA Labeled by [Ru(bpy)3]2+ and [Os(bpy)3]2+ Complexes: Construction by Polymerase Incorporation of Modified Nucleoside Triphosphates, Electrochemical and Luminescent Properties, and Applications," *Chemistry A European Journal*, vol. 15, no. 5, pp. 1144–1154, Jan. 2009, doi: 10.1002/CHEM.200801538.
- [103] N. ying Wu, W. Gao, X. lun He, Z. Chang, and M. tian Xu, "Direct electrochemical sensor for label-free DNA detection based on zero current potentiometry," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 210–214, Jan. 2013, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOS.2012.07.038.

- [104] B. Lakard, "Electrochemical biosensors based on conducting polymers: A review," *Applied Sciences (Switzerland)*, vol. 10, no. 18, Sep. 2020, doi: 10.3390/APP10186614.
- [105] "MONITOR AND CONTROL OF BLOOD AND TISSUE OXYGEN TENSIONS : ASAIO Journal." https://journals.lww.com/asaiojournal/Citation/1956/04000/Monitor\_and\_Control\_ of\_Blood\_and\_Tissue\_Oxygen.7.aspx (accessed Oct. 04, 2022).
- [106] S. B. Adeloju and A. N. Moline, "Fabrication of ultra-thin polypyrrole-glucose oxidase film from supporting electrolyte-free monomer solution for potentiometric biosensing of glucose," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 133–139, May 2001, doi: 10.1016/S0956-5663(00)00117-2.
- [107] E. S. Forzani, H. Zhang, L. A. Nagahara, I. Amlani, R. Tsui, and N. Tao, "A conducting polymer nanojunction sensor for glucose detection," *Nano Lett*, vol. 4, no. 9, pp. 1785–1788, Sep. 2004, doi: 10.1021/NL049080L/ASSET/IMAGES/LARGE/NL049080LF00004.JPEG.
- [108] E. B. Bahadir and M. K. Sezgintürk, "A review on impedimetric biosensors," Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol, vol. 44, no. 1, pp. 248–262, Jan. 2016, doi: 10.3109/21691401.2014.942456.
- [109] J. Leva-Bueno, S. A. Peyman, and P. A. Millner, "A review on impedimetric immunosensors for pathogen and biomarker detection," *Med Microbiol Immunol*, vol. 209, no. 3, pp. 343–362, Jun. 2020, doi: 10.1007/S00430-020-00668-0/TABLES/1.
- [110] S. Grant *et al.*, "Label-free and reversible immunosensor based upon an ac impedance interrogation protocol," *Anal Chim Acta*, vol. 537, no. 1–2, pp. 163–168, Apr. 2005, doi: 10.1016/J.ACA.2005.01.003.
- [111] N. Chauhan, S. Chawla, C. S. Pundir, and U. Jain, "An electrochemical sensor for detection of neurotransmitter-acetylcholine using metal nanoparticles, 2D material

and conducting polymer modified electrode," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 89, pp. 377–383, Mar. 2017, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOS.2016.06.047.

- [112] G. E. Uwaya and O. E. Fayemi, "Electrochemical detection of serotonin in banana at green mediated PPy/Fe3O4NPs nanocomposites modified electrodes," *Sens Biosensing Res*, vol. 28, p. 100338, Jun. 2020, doi: 10.1016/J.SBSR.2020.100338.
- [113] H. H. Hamid, M. E. Harb, A. M. Elshaer, S. Erahim, and M. M. Soliman, "Electrochemical preparation and electrical characterization of polyaniline as a sensitive biosensor," *Microsystem Technologies*, vol. 24, no. 4, pp. 1775–1781, Apr. 2018, doi: 10.1007/S00542-018-3793-6/FIGURES/5.
- [114] S. Ramotowska, A. Ciesielska, and M. Makowski, "What Can Electrochemical Methods Offer in Determining DNA–Drug Interactions?," *Molecules*, vol. 26, no. 11, Jun. 2021, doi: 10.3390/MOLECULES26113478.
- [115] S. Chevion, M. A. Roberts, and M. Chevion, "The use of cyclic voltammetry for the evaluation of antioxidant capacity," *Free Radic Biol Med*, vol. 28, no. 6, pp. 860–870, Mar. 2000, doi: 10.1016/S0891-5849(00)00178-7.
- [116] A. Hussam, "Chapter 18b Voltammetry: Dynamic electrochemical techniques," *Comprehensive Analytical Chemistry*, vol. 47, pp. 661–689, Jan. 2006, doi: 10.1016/S0166-526X(06)47028-8.
- [117] J. Xu, B. Jiang, J. Su, Y. Xiang, R. Yuan, and Y. Chai, "Background current reduction and biobarcode amplification for label-free, highly sensitive electrochemical detection of pathogenic DNA," *Chemical Communications*, vol. 48, no. 27, pp. 3309–3311, Mar. 2012, doi: 10.1039/C2CC18107J.
- [118] Y. Yan, S. Ding, D. Zhao, R. Yuan, Y. Zhang, and W. Cheng, "Direct ultrasensitive electrochemical biosensing of pathogenic DNA using homogeneous target-initiated transcription amplification," *Scientific Reports 2016 6:1*, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1–9, Jan. 2016, doi: 10.1038/srep18810.
- [119] C. Luo et al., "A sensitive electrochemical DNA biosensor for specific detection of Enterobacteriaceae bacteria by Exonuclease III-assisted signal amplification,"

*Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 48, pp. 132–137, Oct. 2013, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOS.2013.03.084.

- [120] H. Ilkhani and S. Farhad, "A novel electrochemical DNA biosensor for Ebola virus detection," *Anal Biochem*, vol. 557, pp. 151–155, Sep. 2018, doi: 10.1016/J.AB.2018.06.010.
- [121] F. Azek, C. Grossiord, M. Joannes, B. Limoges, and P. Brossier, "Hybridization assay at a disposable electrochemical biosensor for the attomole detection of amplified human cytomegalovirus DNA," *Anal Biochem*, vol. 284, no. 1, pp. 107– 113, Aug. 2000, doi: 10.1006/ABIO.2000.4692.
- [122] A. D. Chowdhury *et al.*, "Femtomolar Detection of Dengue Virus DNA with Serotype Identification Ability," *Anal Chem*, vol. 90, no. 21, pp. 12464–12474, Nov. 2018, doi: 10.1021/ACS.ANALCHEM.8B01802/ASSET/IMAGES/LARGE/AC-2018-018024\_0006.JPEG.
- [123] S. Huang, M. Feng, J. Li, Y. Liu, and Q. Xiao, "Voltammetric determination of attomolar levels of a sequence derived from the genom of hepatitis B virus by using molecular beacon mediated circular strand displacement and rolling circle amplification," *Mikrochim Acta*, vol. 185, no. 3, Mar. 2018, doi: 10.1007/S00604-018-2744-3.
- [124] Y. Yu *et al.*, "Ultrasensitive electrochemical detection of avian influenza A (H7N9) virus DNA based on isothermal exponential amplification coupled with hybridization chain reaction of DNAzyme nanowires," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 64, pp. 566–571, Feb. 2015, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOS.2014.09.080.
- [125] Y. Chen *et al.*, "Amperometric DNA biosensor for Mycobacterium tuberculosis detection using flower-like carbon nanotubes-polyaniline nanohybrid and enzymeassisted signal amplification strategy," *Biosens Bioelectron*, vol. 119, pp. 215–220, Nov. 2018, doi: 10.1016/J.BIOS.2018.08.023.
- [126] K. S. Rizi *et al.*, "Response surface methodology optimized electrochemical DNA biosensor based on HAPNPTs/PPY/MWCNTs nanocomposite for detecting

Mycobacterium tuberculosis," *Talanta*, vol. 226, p. 122099, May 2021, doi: 10.1016/J.TALANTA.2021.122099.

- [127] M. T. Hwang *et al.*, "Highly specific SNP detection using 2D graphene electronics and DNA strand displacement," *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, vol. 113, no. 26, pp. 7088–7093, Jun. 2016, doi: 10.1073/PNAS.1603753113/SUPPL\_FILE/PNAS.1603753113.SAPP.PDF.
- [128] S. J. Weissman, S. L. Moseley, D. E. Dykhuizen, and E. v. Sokurenko, "Enterobacterial adhesins and the case for studying SNPs in bacteria," *Trends Microbiol*, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 115–117, Mar. 2003, doi: 10.1016/S0966-842X(03)00010-6.
- [129] Ralph. Rapley and Stuart. Harbron, "Molecular analysis and genome discovery," p. 372, 2004.
- [130] B. Cai, S. Wang, L. Huang, Y. Ning, Z. Zhang, and G. J. Zhang, "Ultrasensitive label-free detection of PNA-DNA hybridization by reduced graphene oxide fieldeffect transistor biosensor," ACS Nano, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 2632–2638, Mar. 2014, doi: 10.1021/NN4063424.
- [131] Y. Hu, X. Xu, Q. Liu, L. Wang, Z. Lin, and G. Chen, "Ultrasensitive electrochemical biosensor for detection of DNA from Bacillus subtilis by coupling target-induced strand displacement and nicking endonuclease signal amplification," *Anal Chem*, vol. 86, no. 17, pp. 8785–8790, Sep. 2014, doi: 10.1021/AC502008K.
- [132] R. Liu, S. Pan, M. Liu, W. Huang, Z. Lv, and A. He, "A label-free electrochemical biosensor with magnetically induced self-assembly for the detection of CYP2C9\*3 gene," *Appl Surf Sci*, vol. 537, Jan. 2021, doi: 10.1016/J.APSUSC.2020.147868.

[133] Z. Romay, N. Arráiz, A. Fuenmayor, C. Ramírez, L. Rojas, and R. Paris, "[Detection of S315T mutation in the katg gene as a strategy for identification of isoniazid-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis in a reference laboratory]," *Rev Chilena Infectol*, vol. 29, no. 6, pp. 607–613, Dec. 2012, doi: 10.4067/S0716-10182012000700004.

## turnitin

### **Digital Receipt**

This receipt acknowledges that Turnitin received your paper. Below you will find the receipt information regarding your submission.

The first page of your submissions is displayed below.

| Submission author: | Ramish Riaz  |
|--------------------|--|
| Assignment title:  | Output Regulation of a Class of Non-Minimum Phase System |
| Submission title:  | Thesis   |
| File name:         | Tooba_Komal_plagiarism_report_2.docx                     |
| File size:         | 1.66M  |
| Page count:        | 59   |
| Word count:        | 10,829   |
| Character count:   | 59,920   |
| Submission date:   | 04-Nov-2022 08:06AM (UTC-0700)                           |
| Submission ID:     | 1944510905   |



Copyright 2022 Turnitin. All rights reserved.

| $\sim \sim$ | C   |      |
|-------------|-----|------|
|             |     |      |
|             | . J |      |
| _           |     | _    |
|             | าย  | nesi |

#### **ORIGINALITY REPORT**

| 9<br>SIMILA | <b>%</b><br>.rity index   | <b>6%</b><br>INTERNET SOURCES   | 6%<br>PUBLICATIONS   | <b>1</b> %<br>STUDENT PAPE | RS           |
|-------------|---|---|--|----------------------------|--------------|
| PRIMAR      | YSOURCES  |   |  |                            |              |
| 1           | Krishna T<br>"Nucleic<br>biosenso<br>immobili<br>strategie<br>Nanobiot<br>Publication | Thapa, Wenyan<br>acid - based ele<br>or: Recent advar<br>zation and sign<br>s", WIREs Nanc<br>technology, 202 | Liu, Risheng<br>ectrochemica<br>nces in probe<br>al amplificatio<br>medicine and<br>21 | Wang.<br>I<br>on<br>I      | 1 %          |
| 2           | Audrey S<br>Loïc J. Blu<br>Microarr<br>Publication                                    | assolas, Béatrio<br>um. "DNA Biose<br>ays", Chemical  | ce D. Leca-Bo<br>ensors and<br>Reviews, 2008   | uvier, <<br>3              | < <b>1</b> % |
| 3           | tel.archiv  | ves-ouvertes.fr   |  | <                          | < <b>1</b> % |
| 4           | epdf.tips   | 2   |  | <                          | < <b>1</b> % |
| 5           | d-nb.info   |   |  | <                          | < <b>1</b> % |
| 6           | betascier   | ncepress-publis   | hing.com   | <                          | < <b>1</b> % |

|    |   | <1%  |
|----|---|------|
| 8  | epdf.pub<br>Internet Source   | <1 % |
| 9  | researchonline.lshtm.ac.uk  | <1 % |
| 10 | uis.brage.unit.no<br>Internet Source  | <1 % |
| 11 | etheses.whiterose.ac.uk   | <1 % |
| 12 | repositorium.sdum.uminho.pt   | <1 % |
| 13 | hdl.handle.net<br>Internet Source   | <1 % |
| 14 | Darko Adu, Zondi Nate, John Alake, Blessing<br>Wisdom Ike, Ruchika Chauhan, Rajshekhar<br>Karpoormath. "Electrochemical detection of<br>artemisinin using cobalt sulphide/reduced<br>graphene oxide nanocomposite",<br>Electroanalysis, 2022<br>Publication | <1 % |
| 15 | Karen R Steingart, Ian Schiller, David J Horne,<br>Madhukar Pai, Catharina C Boehme, Nandini  | <1 % |

Dendukuri. "Xpert® MTB/RIF assay for pulmonary tuberculosis and rifampicin

#### resistance in adults", Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2014

Publication

| 16 | baadalsg.inflibnet.ac.in  | <1% |
|----|---|-----|
| 17 | electrochemsci.org  | <1% |
| 18 | etheses.dur.ac.uk<br>Internet Source  | <1% |
| 19 | krishikosh.egranth.ac.in  | <1% |
| 20 | Molla Tefera, Merid Tessema, Shimelis<br>Admassie, Emmanuel I. Iwuoha, Tesfaye T.<br>Waryo, Priscilla G.L. Baker. "Electrochemical<br>determination of phenothrin in fruit juices at<br>graphene oxide-polypyrrole modified glassy<br>carbon electrode", Sensing and Bio-Sensing<br>Research, 2018<br>Publication | <1% |
| 21 | Huiting Xi, Xingguang Chen, Yao Cao, Junjun<br>Xu, Cuizhu Ye, Danwen Deng, Jinsheng Zhang,<br>Ganhui Huang. "Electrochemical<br>determination of formaldehyde via reduced<br>AuNPs@PPy composites modified electrode",  | <1% |

Microchemical Journal, 2020

Internet Source



F. Sales, Lígia R. Rodrigues. "Recent Advances in the Selection of Cancer-Specific Aptamers

#### for the Development of Biosensors", Current Medicinal Chemistry, 2022

| 31 | researchspace.ukzn.ac.za   | <1%  |
|----|--|------|
| 32 | summit.sfu.ca<br>Internet Source   | <1%  |
| 33 | academic.oup.com   | <1%  |
| 34 | Fakhari, A.R "Electrochemical synthesis of<br>5,6-dihydroxy-2-methyl-1-benzofuran-3-<br>carboxylate derivatives", Tetrahedron,<br>20070430<br>Publication  | <1 % |
| 35 | Ruijiang Liu, Shuai Pan, Min Liu, Wei Huang,<br>Zhixiang Lv, Aolin He. "A label-free<br>electrochemical biosensor with magnetically<br>induced self-assembly for the detection of<br>CYP2C9*3 gene", Applied Surface Science,<br>2021<br>Publication | <1%  |
| 36 | Submitted to University of Queensland<br>Student Paper   | <1%  |
| 37 | Gholizadeh, A "Mediator-less highly sensitive<br>voltammetric detection of glutamate using<br>glutamate dehydrogenase/vertically aligned   | <1%  |

# CNTs grown on silicon substrate", Biosensors and Bioelectronics, 20120115

| 38 | docplayer.net<br>Internet Source  | <1% |
|----|---|-----|
| 39 | eprints.utp.edu.my<br>Internet Source   | <1% |
| 40 | epub.uni-regensburg.de<br>Internet Source   | <1% |
| 41 | umpir.ump.edu.my<br>Internet Source   | <1% |
| 42 | Chang-Ying, Y "Electrochemical properties of<br>niosomes modified Au electrode and DNA<br>recognition", Colloids and Surfaces B:<br>Biointerfaces, 20081201<br>Publication  | <1% |
| 43 | acs.digitellinc.com   | <1% |
| 44 | www.coursehero.com  | <1% |
| 45 | Stela Pruneanu, Z. Ali, G. Watson, Shun-quin<br>Hu, D. Lupu, A. R. Biris, Liliana Olenic, G.<br>Mihailescu. "Investigation of Electrochemical<br>Properties of Carbon Nanofibers Prepared by<br>CCVD Method", Particulate Science and<br>Technology, 2006 | <1% |

| 46 | prism.ucalgary.ca<br>Internet Source  | <1% |
|----|---|-----|
| 47 | theses.ucalgary.ca  | <1% |
| 48 | www.ntu.edu.sg<br>Internet Source   | <1% |
| 49 | www.thaiscience.info  | <1% |
| 50 | "Chemical and Biological Microsensors",<br>Wiley, 2013<br>Publication   | <1% |
| 51 | M. Isabel Pividori, Salvador Alegret. "Graphite-<br>Epoxy Platforms for Electrochemical<br>Genosensing", Analytical Letters, 2003<br>Publication  | <1% |
| 52 | Padmapriya Banada, Raquel Green, Sukalyani<br>Banik, Abby Chopoorian et al. "A Simple RT-<br>PCR Melting temperature Assay to Rapidly<br>Screen for Widely Circulating SARS-CoV-2<br>Variants", Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory,<br>2021<br>Publication | <1% |
| 53 | rua.ua.es<br>Internet Source  | <1% |

Internet Source



molecular determinants of resistance and implications for personalized care", Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, 2018

| 62 | Suman Singh, D.V.S. Jain, Vijay Kumar Meena.<br>"Organic-inorganic hybrid matrix for<br>electrochemical biosensing of tyrosine",<br>Materials Research Bulletin, 2017<br>Publication  | <1%  |
|----|---|------|
| 63 | Moufida Zaabal, Merzak Doulache, Nurgul K.<br>Bakirhan, Samia Kaddour, Boubakeur Saidat,<br>Sibel A. Ozkan. "A Facile Strategy for<br>Construction of Sensor for Detection of<br>Ondansetron and Investigation of its Redox<br>Behavior and Thermodynamic Parameters",<br>Electroanalysis, 2018 | <1 % |

| Exclude quotes       | Off | Exclude matches | Off |
|----------------------|-----|-----------------|-----|
| Exclude bibliography | On  |                 |     |